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ABSTRACT

China's new development strategy since 1978, that is, 
economic reform and the open door policy, has had a great 
influence on its economic development, economic structure 
and the spatial distribution of its economic activities, 
generally at the national level and particularly at the 
local level. This thesis examines the spatial impacts of 
this new strategy on the Zhujiang River Delta, Guangdong 
Province, southern China, which has become one of the most 
advanced areas in China since 1978 and thus has been thought 
of as one of the greatest beneficiaries of the new strategy. 
The findings of this thesis suggest that the overall growth 
performance in the Delta during the period from 1978 to 1992 
has been extremely strong, in spite of fluctuating and 
uneven development between industrial and agricultural 
sectors. After 1978, the economic structures of the Delta 
changed in three ways: (1) Secondary and tertiary production
rose sharply while primary production fell; (2) The share of 
light industry increased rapidly; and (3) Market-oriented 
commercial agricultural production and village-township 
enterprises bloomed in the rural area of the Delta. The 
rapid economic expansion is ascribed to China's coast- 
oriented policy, the superior location of the Delta, and its
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strong agricultural base. As a result of economic reform and 
the open door policy, particularly of free market forces, 
the spatial economic pattern in the Delta changed from one 
in which Guangzhou monopolized the development to one that 
is dominated by two core areas after 1985. Moreover, the 
spatial relationship between the industrial and agricultural 
sectors has evolved to a new, balanced sectoral development 
pattern from place to place. Finally, in keeping with 
Chinese classical socialist development objectives, regional 
disparities in the Delta since 1978 have shown a tendency to 
decline.
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CHAPTER 1 
INTRODUCTION

1.1 Statement of Problem

China's new development strategy, beginning in 1978, 
marks a new era both for China and the entire world. This 
new strategy has two components: (1) economic reform, and
(2) the open door policy.

Economic reform starts in rural China. By introducing 
an agricultural production responsibility system and local 
institutional reform, agricultural reform attempts to 
improve production efficiency, to diversify rural economic 
activities and to urbanize the countryside. On the other 
hand, industrial reform seeks to establish an enterprise 
management system so as to turn over decision-making 
authority to the enterprise level from the administrative 
levels. In association with other measures such as new tax 
and banking systems and material incentives to producers, 
China's new strategy intends to revitalize enterprises and 
to improve economic efficiency. All these reforms become 
possible only when markets are established. Therefore, 
market reform is the key to all types of reform. Obviously, 
the final goal of the economic reform is to reshape the



Chinese economy from one that is guided by administrative 
authorities to one that is market-oriented.

The open door policy aims to attract foreign 
investment, advanced technology, and management skills in 
business and administration. The measures taken by the 
Chinese government include the following: First, in 1979,
four Special Economic Zones (SEZs) -- Shenzhen, Zhuhai,
Shantou and Xiamen --  were established. Second, in April
1984, fourteen coastal cities -- Dalian, Qinhuangdao,
Tianjin, Yantai, Qingdao, Lianyungang, Nantong, Shanghai,
Ningbo, Wenzhou, Fuzhou, Guangzhou, Zhanjiang and Beihai --
were designated as open cities. Third, in early 1985, the 
lower Yangtze Delta, the Zhujiang River Delta, and the 
Xiamen-Zhangzhou-Quanzhou Triangle were designated as 
Economic Open Zones (EOZs). Finally, in early 1988, Hainan 
Island was separated from Guangdong Province and became the 
largest Special Economic Zone in the People's Republic of 
China (hereafter P. R. China).

China1s new development strategy has had a great 
influence on its economic development, economic structure, 
and the spatial distribution of economic activities 
generally at the national level,1 and particularly at the 
local level, over the past fourteen years. Under this 
strategy, the Zhujiang River Delta in Guangdong Province, 
southern China, has become one of the most advanced economic

12
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areas in China and stands out as Asia's "fifth dragon" 
(Rosario, 1988, p. 62). Therefore the Delta is regarded as 
one of the greatest beneficiaries of this new strategy. This 
makes the Delta an ideal place to study the impacts of 
China's new development strategy on its spatial economy. The 
purpose of this thesis is to examine the impacts of the new 
strategy on the spatial economic patterns of the Delta.

1.2 Zhujiang River Delta

The Zhujiang River Delta is located in Guangdong 
Province, southern China (Figure 1). Geographically, the 
Zhujiang River Delta is the third largest delta in China 
with an area of 17,200 square kilometers, and the largest 
area of economic concentration in Southern China. Guangzhou 
(Canton), China's sixth largest city, Hongkong (Hong Kong) 
and Macao (Macau) are located within the Delta. The Delta 
has a long history of foreign trade and foreign contacts. 
Millions of overseas Chinese are from this area.

The Zhujiang River Delta, consisting of three subdeltas 
(Xijiang, Beijiang and Dongjiang), originated approximately 
40,000 years ago (Department of Geography, Zhongshan 
University 1988). Its fertile alluvial deposits, in 
combination with the tropical and subtropical climate, make
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Province, P. R. China
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the Delta one of the richest agricultural areas in China.
The famous dike-pond ecological agricultural systems and 
roots of silk production can be traced to as early as the 
beginning of the Ming Dynasty (1368-1644).

In this thesis, the Zhujiang River Delta refers to the 
Zhujiang River Delta Economic Open Zone. It is much larger 
than the geomorphic delta, having an area of 25,274.8 square 
kilometers and a population of 14.058 million. Currently the 
EOZ is composed of 12 cities2, i.e., Guangzhou, Foshan, 
Jiangmen, Zhongshan, Dongguan, Shenzhen, Zhuhai, Nanhai, 
Panyu, Shunde, Xinhui and Taishan, and 8 counties, i.e., 
Kaiping, Enping, Gaoming, Heshan, Zengcheng, Sansui, Doumen 
and Baoan.

1.3 Thesis Objectives

By investigating and analyzing the spatial economic 
patterns of the Zhujiang River Delta during the period of 
1978-92, this thesis will attempt to examine the spatial 
impacts of China's new development strategy on the Delta.
The thesis objectives are as follows:

1. To describe the economic development process of the 
Delta between 1978 and 1992, focusing on the industrial and 
agricultural sectors3;

2. To describe the changes in economic structure;
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3. To analyze some distinctive contributors in the 
economic development process, including China's new 
development strategy, geographical location, and 
agricultural base;

4. To identify and analyze the changing spatial 
patterns of economic activities;

5. To analyze the changing spatial relationship between 
the industrial and agricultural sectors;

6. To identify and analyze the spatial concentration 
process of economic development; and finally

7. To identify the major causes of the spatial 
concentration process.

1.4 Conclusion

China's new development strategy has had a great 
influence on the economic development, economic structure, 
and the spatial distribution of economic activities in the 
Zhujiang River Delta. By focusing on spatial patterns of the 
gross value of industrial and agricultural output, this 
thesis aims at examining the impacts of this strategy on the 
spatial economic patterns of the Delta. This thesis has 
three major objectives: (1) to document the economic 
development process and macroeconomic performance in the 
Delta during the period from 1978 to 1992; (2) to analyze



the changes of spatial economic patterns in the Delta during 
the period; and (3) to analyze the spatial economic 
concentration process.

17
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CHAPTER 2
APPROACHING THE SPATIAL DIMENSION 
OF CHINA'S NEW DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY

2.1 Introduction

China's new development strategy signals a fundamental 
change in P. R. China, generally in socioeconomic policies 
and particularly in spatial policies. As evidenced by the 
economic growth over the past fourteen years, there has been 
a trend towards economic efficiency, which has replaced the 
objective of regional equity that prevailed in the Maoist 
era. However, regional inequalities are contradictory to one 
of the most important Chinese socialistic development 
objectives, that is, balanced development among regions.
What then are the real spatial implications of China's new 
development strategy? In other words, what have the Chinese 
spatial policy objectives been since 1978?

In order to investigate and understand fully the 
spatial impacts of China's new development strategy at the 
local level, it is necessary to answer this question. This 
chapter attempts to resolve this question, and thereby 
analyzes the spatial implications of China's new development 
strategy and interprets them from the standpoint of regional 
development theories.
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2.2 Spatial Policies under China's New Development Strategy

China1s new development strategy resulted from the 
negation of Maoist development strategy, and represents new 
Chinese leaders' efforts to revitalize the stagnating 
economy of China. The Maoist strategy set spatial policy 
objectives as: (1) regional equity; and (2) national defense
(Wei and Ma 1994; Fan 1995). It constantly adjusted regional 
priorities in different sub-periods according to changes in 
the general national and international socio-political 
environment (Zhou 1993). Economic efficiency was ignored, 
and foreign investment and international interaction were 
discouraged. Consequently, in time, the Chinese economy 
approached the verge of collapse. China's new strategy since 
1978, therefore, represents the Chinese government's every 
effort to reverse this situation.

Early in the Sixth Five-year Plan (1981-85), a "ladder- 
step" doctrine was ambiguously put forward (State Council 
1982). According to Yang (1990), this doctrine divided China 
into three economic belts: Eastern, Central and Western, 
akin to three steps on a ladder, based on their 
socioeconomic, historical and locational conditions. The 
most advanced eastern region, in the highest step, should be 
developed first in order to enable it to overtake its 
foreign neighbors in economic development. Of the three it 
was easist to turn the eastern region into a processing



20

center for inland raw materials and China's export base, and 
to absorb the imported advanced technology and develop 
indigenous capabilities for technical and economic 
innovations. The central and western regions were to develop 
only after the eastern region was sufficiently developed and 
able to diffuse its technology, capital and management 
skills to the interior. Clearly, the goal of this doctrine 
was how to maximize national economic efficiency. Based on 
the "ladder-step" doctrine, four Special Economic Zones, 
fourteen open cities and three Economic Open Zones were 
successively established along the coast in the eastern 
region during the period of the Sixth Five-year Plan.

In 1983, another significant spatial development 
measure appeared, which has been neglected by most writers 
of Chinese regional policy. This measure is known as "city 
guiding county" (shi dai xian) (Zhongguo Baike Nianjian 
1983). Counties, which were, in the Maoist era, basic local 
administrative units responsible for economic, social and 
political affairs, had been under the jurisdiction of 
political units called Prefectures. Modern Chinese reformers 
believed that Prefectures by no means had the potential for 
contributing to economic reform, and therefore should be 
abolished. Accordingly, administrative power over the 
counties must be transferred to nearby cities and limited it 
to economic "guidance". Most importantly, this measure 
stressed that advanced technology, capital, management



skills, and manufacturing of a central city should diffuse 
to surrounding counties.

In April 1986, when the Seventh Five-year Plan (1986- 
90) was announced, the three-economic-belts model, which the 
ladder-step doctrine underlies, was explicitly expressed 
(State Council 1986). The Plan stated that the eastern 
region should strengthen the technological transformation of 
traditional industries and develop knowledge- and 
technology-intensive and high value-added consumer products 
industries; the central region should concentrate on 
producing energy and raw materials, certain machinery and 
electrical products, and agricultural products; and the 
western region should emphasize agriculture, forestry, 
animal husbandry and transportation, and selectively develop 
its energy and mineral resources and certain local 
processing industries (State Council 1986). Obviously, the 
eastern region was selected as the "engine of growth" for 
Chinese economic development. Because the Chinese government 
had observed increasing regional disparities during the 
Sixth Five-year Plan, this Plan then strongly encouraged the 
diffusion effects from the coastal to central and western 
regions, from developed to less developed regions and 
cities. As Yang (1990) notes, the Seventh Five-year Plan 
devoted a whole chapter to regional co-operation and 
economic network, advocating domestic joint ventures, 
compensation trade, investment in the interior by companies

21
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from the coastal provinces, and technical exchange. For 
those poorer areas (lao, shao, bian qu), the Plan called for 
the whole society to send suitable aid and to help them 
through education and technical consultancy. Concurrently, 
the central government continued to distribute traditional 
relief money to these areas, and encouraged them to 
establish economic entities, services and enterprises by 
offering low-interest loans (Yang 1990).

China's new development strategy also recognizes the 
importance of a well-established system of cities and towns 
in spatial development, in diffusing benefits from the core 
to the periphery and in reducing the differences between 
urban and rural areas. Thus, a small town strategy or "non
metropolitan strategy" (Kirby, 1989, p. 352) or "rural- 
urbanization" strategy (Chang and Kwok, 1990, p. 140) for 
urbanization is advocated, in which the size of larger 
cities is controlled, medium-sized cities are allowed to 
develop reasonably and small cities and towns are actively 
promoted. Emphasis on small cities and towns is also seen as 
crucial in absorbing the surplus labor force which is 
released from the agricultural sector as a consequence of 
improved agricultural efficiency and productivity since 
1978.

Further, the small towns strategy is connected to the
agricultural reform policies of rural China --  the rural
projects. The major goal of rural projects is to revitalize
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the rural economy by transforming local institutions of 
agricultural production systems; by diversifying rural 
economic activities and creating employment opportunities in 
secondary and tertiary production; by improving agricultural 
production efficiency; and by maximizing the utilization of 
natural and human resources. The prospering of the Chinese 
rural economy in the past fourteen years, particularly in 
labor-intensive village-township enterprises and market- 
oriented commercial production, demonstrates that the small 
towns strategy is an efficient solution for reducing the 
industrial-agricultural differences, and particularly 
worker-peasant income differences. Moreover, this strategy 
has reduced the urban-rural gap in a few favorable areas 
(Chang and Kwok 1990), which combined with the industrial- 
agricultural gap to comprise a cancer of the Maoist 
development strategy.

Finally, China's new development strategy recognizes 
the existence of regional dualism and regional division of 
labor. It emphasizes that each region has a special role and 
should do what it is most able to do, "taking account of 
each region's factor endowments --- or comparative 
advantage" (Yang, 1990, p. 241). The core concept here is 
comparative advantage. This concept has been utilized to 
explain the rationale for regional inequality by the Chinese 
government, and underpins the "ladder-step" doctrine (Yang 
1990). Moreover, Fan (1995) maintains that this concept also
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forms the basis of the theory of "grand international cycle" 
(guoji da xunhuan lilun), which emphasizes that China should 
first take advantage of its large cheap labor forces to 
develop labor-intensive industries, instead of competing 
with developed countries and newly industrialized economies 
(NIEs) in knowledge- and technology-intensive, or capital- 
intensive industries.

2.3 Theoretical Discussion

Much effort has been made to explain Chinese spatial 
policies since 1978 from the viewpoint of Western theories 
of regional development. However, these theories were found 
incapable of accounting fully for the mechanisms of the 
regional development process in P. R. China. Neither could 
they explain the complicated experience of regional 
disparities under China's new development strategy (Fan 
1995) . As discussed above, the "ladder-step" doctrine, as 
the blue-print of post-Mao spatial development, results from 
particular Chinese physical, historical, and socioeconomic 
conditions. Meanwhile, as a socialist country, the state 
policy plays a critical role in determining regional 
priorities. Western theories of regional development, 
primarily derived from Western capitalist countries, cannot 
apply to P. R. China due to their assumption of high factor 
mobility and disregard for the role of the state (Fan 1995).
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role of the state (Fan 1995). This leads to a new argument 
that Chinese spatial development process should be 
interpreted in the context of its own political economy, and 
a new theory of regional development should be established 
based on China's experience (Fan 1995).

Nevertheless, fundamental differences of opinion about 
this applicability persist among the writers of Chinese 
spatial policy. The studies by Phillips and Yeh (1989) and 
by Lo (1989) claim that the Chinese government takes a 
growth pole approach as a guide in its economic development. 
Yang (1990) asserts that the 11 ladder-step" doctrine is 
similar to the liberal argument of diffusion effects from 
the core to the periphery, and that the eastern region, 
particularly coastal cities, develop as growth pole(s) in 
the national economy. Chinese journals, according to Fan 
(1995), suggest that growth pole theory has had an influence 
on China's urban development policy (Lin 1985; Zheng 1986; 
Cao 1990; Li 1988; Zhu 1991) . Increasingly, a new school of 
growth pole theory has emerged as an alternative to the 
"ladder-step" doctrine in P. R. China (Fan 1995).

Growth pole theory was originally introduced by Perroux 
(1955). Through the efforts of many writers (Hansen 1967, 
1968; Darwent 1969; Lasuen 1969; Nichols 1969; Hermansen 
1972; Kuklinski 1972; Moseley 1974; Higgins 1978; Richardson 
1978; Weaver 1984), it has become one of the most popular 
theories of regional development. Growth pole theory argues
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that a core relates and interacts with its periphery by the 
diffusion effects and the polarization effects. A major 
problem arises of how these diffusion and polarization 
effects happen. In other words, what are the mechanisms 
through which a core stimulates or stagnates its periphery? 
Myrdal (1957) and Hirschman (1958) are the two earliest 
writers to explore these phenomena. Both of them, according 
to Alden and Morgan (1974), distinguish two types of 
transmission effects from a core to its periphery: the 
favorable effects and the unfavorable effects. The former 
mainly refer to the flow of investment and the diffusion of 
innovation from the core to the periphery and the purchase 
of products from the periphery; the latter refer to the flow 
of skilled people and capital away from the periphery and to 
some psychological effects occurring both in the core and 
periphery. From Perroux1s ideas, many writers believe that 
free market forces will automatically balance these two 
effects and lead to the diffusion effects to the periphery, 
while causing agglomeration economies to grow (Myrdal 1957; 
Darwent 1969; Friedmann 1972; Bergman and Maier 1991) . This 
belief, however, has received more and more criticism.

According to Friedmann and Weaver (1979), Schultz as 
early as 1953 maintained that market forces operate 
efficiently only near cities; Baldwin (1956) asserted that 
even in the vicinity of large cities market forces may have
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little effect. Further, Higgins (1978) challenges this idea 
and claims that "new urban economic activities, no matter 
how dynamic they may be, do not automatically generate 
effects d 'entrainement to the peripheral region" (p. 241).
In his opinion, to accomplish these diffusion effects, there 
must be three elements, dynamic "generators", strong and 
open "transmission lines", and "reactors" with adequate 
translating capacity. Others see government intervention as 
an aspect of diffusion in the growth pole model. Government 
intervention can promote favorable interregional 
infrastructure (transportation, communications, and so 
forth) (Myrdal 1957; Richardson 1979); in the late phase of 
economic development it becomes indispensable in increasing 
diffusion effects (Hirschman 1958).

How does the relative balance between these two effects 
develop over time? This is another important issue in growth 
pole theory. According to Parr (1973), the net spillover 
effects (the subtraction of diffusion from polarization 
effects) have a positive-negative-positive function over 
time. However, Richardson (1976) argues that the spatial 
impact of diffusion-polarization processes follows the 
general form of a distance decay curve. Further, Richardson 
(1979) constructs three different curves for the time paths 
of the diffusion, polarization (He terms them "spread" and 
"backwash" effects respectively) and net spillover effects. 
He suggests that the time path of diffusion effects can be
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divided into at least three phases, that is, "a slow start; 
a 'bandwagon' effect (gathering momentum); and a slowing- 
down process associated with saturation" (p. 169). The time 
path of polarization effects is less determinative 
(Richardson 1979). They are generally high in the initial 
phase as a result of the gravitation of resources, 
especially of labor, towards the pole; then reach a maximum 
due to the economies of agglomeration and urbanization; and 
eventually weaken primarily ascribed to the relocation of 
industries, skilled people and funds from the pole to the 
hinterland. In other words, the hinterland becomes more 
competitive while the pole area reaches saturation in the 
agglomeration economies (Richardson 1979). The time path of 
the net spillover effects depends "not only on the general 
shapes of the other two functions but on their relative 
slopes at different periods of time" (Richardson, 1979, p. 
170). The factors contributing to this variability primarily 
refer to spatial structural factors, including the size of 
the pole, distances between spatial units, the existing 
spatial distribution of development, local socioeconomic 
environments, the intensity of pole promotion measures, the 
presence of small cities in the hinterland and the structure 
of transportation networks (Richardson 1979; Bergman and 
Maier 1991). However, Richardson (1979) concludes, this 
curve offers "a reasonable approximation" (p. 170).
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Growth pole theory also concerns the relationship 
between the generation of diffusion effects and city size or 
distribution of city sizes. As an urban- and industrial- 
based theory, derived from the experience of Western 
European countries, growth pole theory emphasizes that a 
well established urban system will be conducive to diffusion 
effects (Richardson 1979; Rondinelli 1985). Only through 
this system can the movements of goods and services, capital 
and technology be diffused from the pole to the periphery. 
Moreover, many writers advocate the development of medium
sized cities (Neutze 1965; Johnson 1970; Higgins 1978; 
Richardson and Townroe 1986). Medium-sized cities between 
large industrial poles and small rural centers could take on 
an important role in decentralizing production and 
population so as to reduce regional disparities, in 
improving administrative efficiency, and in serving as a 
11 funnel" through which technology is diffused. Further, 
town-centering or agropolitan development policy has been 
advocated by many writers (Lewis 1962; Hansen 1970;
Friedmann and Douglass 1978; Friedmann and Weaver 1979; Lo 
and Salih 1978,1981; Stohr 1981; Rondinelli 1985). These 
writers argue that investment, technology, goods and 
services should disperse directly to rural areas and small 
towns in order to promote regional equity and efficiency.



Hence, small towns should be encouraged for more effective 
urban-rural interaction.

Chinese spatial policies since 1978 reflect the 
influence of growth pole theory. By designing Special 
Economic Zones (SEZs), open cities and Economic Open Zones 
(EOZs) in the coastal region as national growth poles, 
China's new development strategy aims at maximizing national 
economic efficiency. As vividly stated by People's Daily 
(1992), a newspaper of the Chinese Communist Party, these 
"zones" and "cities" are expected to become China's "golden 
coastline" (Fan 1995). Further, this approach of spatial 
development has been associated with the small towns 
urbanization strategy and with the rural projects. Whether 
China's new development strategy can finally succeed remains 
an open question, but the small towns strategy apparently 
coincides with an approach which Friedmann and Douglass 
(1978) and Lo and Salih (1978) strongly recommend as a 
supplementary strategy to the growth pole development within 
the Asian context. In addition, the "city guiding county" 
model embraces the concepts of diffusion and polarization 
(Myrdal 1957; Hirshman 1958; Parr 1973; Richardson 1976, 
1979).

Rapid economic growth over the past 14 years indicates 
that Chinese new spatial policies have been successful to a 
certain degree, especially when one considers that the 
industrial-agricultural gap as well as the urban-rural gap
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in some favorable areas has been effectively reduced. 
However, as development proceeds under China's new 
development strategy, several practical and political 
difficulties arise. In the first instance, the diffusion 
effects of economic benefits are far less than expected from 
the coastal to the central and western regions, and from the 
poles to the peripheries, in spite of the Chinese 
government's vigorous encouragement of co-operation and 
transfer of technology across cities, provinces, and 
regions. This problem cannot be attributed to any one 
factor. Market forces, government intervention, spatial 
structure factors (the distribution of city systems, the 
transportation network, and the communications), and the 
time path of net spillover effects can all be part of the 
problem. The Chinese government does not seem to be 
oblivious to this issue, although it continues to place its 
faith in diffusion effects (Yang 1990). The spatial 
dimension of China's new development strategy, as a response 
to the failure of Maoist development strategy, has focused 
on the national interest rather than on regional equity.

In the second instance, political pressures have risen 
from conflict between the coastal region and the central and 
western regions. China's new development strategy clearly 
states preferential treatment for the coastal region, 
especially SEZs, the open cities, and EOZs, and implies 
exclusion of all other regions. Economic reform, supposedly
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aspatial, does nevertheless favor areas with a greater 
market potential (Phillips and Yeh 1989). Inevitably, 
regional conflict occurs at least on two fronts (Yang 1990). 
On one hand, the growing demand for raw materials in the 
coastal region has brought about an intense competition 
between the coastal and the interior regions. The interior 
regions, where raw materials are located, have asked the 
coastal provinces for compensation and used hoarding and 
price hikes to protect themselves. On the other hand, the 
leaders from the interior regions have bargained with the 
central government for more favorable policies or for some 
sort of pay-off. Finally, a surge of emigrants from the 
interior regions to the coastal cities has emerged as a 
response to the widening gap between the coastal and central 
and western regions.

2.4 Conclusion

The spatial dimension of China's new development 
strategy is characterized by the three-economic belts model 
which the "ladder-step" doctrine underlies. It is further 
associated with the small towns urbanization strategy and 
with rural projects. In addition, "city guiding county" 
measure has been utilized to enhance the administrative 
independence of counties and to intensify the linkage 
between a central city and its surrounding counties.



Chinese spatial policies since 1978 reflect lessons 
from the failure of Maoist development strategy. Therefore, 
economic efficiency rather than regional equity has become 
the most important objective. The three-economic belts 
model, emphasizing comparative advantage and regional 
division of labor, is distinctly oriented by national 
economic efficiency. The new spatial policies directed 
toward efficiency can also be easily seen in the small towns 
urbanization strategy and in the rural projects.

Growth pole theory has influenced the new spatial 
policies. Special Economic Zones, the open cities and 
Economic Open Zones have been designed as national growth 
poles to maximize economic efficiency.

How successful China has been in achieving these 
spatial policy objectives over the past 14 years is best 
studied in reference to the Zhujiang River Delta, which is 
considered as one of the greatest beneficiaries of China's 
new development strategy.
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CHAPTER 3
DATA AND RESEARCH DESIGN

3.1 Research Design

The thesis is an examination of the spatial impacts of 
China1s new development strategy at the local level in the 
light of the Zhujiang River Delta. It is characterized by a 
three-step structure. The first step overviews the economic 
development in the Delta during the period from 1978 to 
1992, and is meant to provide the basis for more analytical 
treatment in the second and third steps. The second step 
focuses on the locational patterns of economic activities. 
The purpose of this step is to examine the impacts of 
China's new development strategy on the spatial economic 
patterns and on the spatial relationship between the 
industrial and agricultural sectors. The third step is 
designed to examine the spatial impacts of the new strategy 
from another angle. It analyzes the development of regional 
inequality in the Delta after 1978. This examination is the 
most important because it provides an evaluation on the most 
concerned Chinese spatial policy objective at the local 
level.

Step I: This step focuses on description and analysis 
of the economic development process of the Zhujiang River



35

Delta. Beginning with an analysis of the macroeconomic 
performance of the Delta from 1978 to 1992 followed by a 
detailed analysis of three development periods: 1978-84; 
1985-86; 1987-92; this thesis then delineates the changes in 
the economic structure; Finally, this step traces the causes 
of rapid economic development in the Delta over the past 
fourteen years to China's new development strategy, to the 
superior geographical location of the Delta, and to its 
strong agricultural base.

StepII: This step focuses on analysis of the changing 
spatial economic patterns. First, by establishing a time 
profile of the distribution indices of the gross value of 
industrial and agricultural output, this thesis analyzes the 
process of spatial economic patterns in the Delta from 1978 
to 1992. Second, by comparing the coefficients of geographic 
association in the observational years, this thesis analyzes 
the changes in the spatial relationship between the 
industrial and agricultural sectors during the period.

Step III: This step focuses on analysis of the economic 
concentration process in space. First, Hoover1s 
concentration index is chosen as a measure tool. Second, by 
comparing Hoover1s index in different years and plotting the 
curve of the geographic concentration process, this thesis 
analyzes the process and its causes for economic geographic 
concentration in the Delta from 1978 to 1992.
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3.2 Data Acquisition and Analysis

3.2.1 Sources of Data

The data utilized in this thesis include both economic 
statistics and population statistics. The data for 1978 
through 1984 are collected from A Guide to the Investment in 
the Zhujiang River Delta (Zhujiang River Delta Economic Open 
Zone Committee 1986), and for 1985 to 1992 are collected 
from the Statistical Yearbooks of Guangdong Province 
(Guangdong Province Statistical Bureau 1986, 1988, 1993) and 
from Guangdong Yearbooks (Guangdong Yearbook Compilation 
Committee 1988, 1991, 1992, 1993). The national data for 
comparative analysis between the Delta and the rest of China 
are collected from the Statistical Yearbook of China 
(National Statistical Bureau 1993) , the Population Yearbook 
of China (National Statistical Bureau 1993) and A Collection 
of Historical Materials by Provinces, 1949-1989 (National 
Statistical Bureau 1990). All of these data are current, 
most complete, and should provide a most reasonable 
observation of the spatial economic development in the 
Zhujiang River Delta.
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3.2.2 Selection of Sample

This thesis uses four levels of administrative units 
relating to the Delta as sample collection units.

(1) Cities and counties in the Zhujiang River Delta: 
There are a total of 12 cities, namely, Guangzhou, Foshan, 
Jiangmen, Zhongshan, Dongguan, Shenzhen, Zhuhai, Nanhai, 
Panyu, Shunde, Xinhui and Taishan, and 8 counties, that is, 
Kaiping, Enping, Gaoming, Heshan, Zengcheng, Sanshui, Doumen 
and Baoan.

(2) Zhujiang River Delta Economic Open Zone: It is 
assumed that the Zhujiang River Delta Economic Open Zone is 
statistically equivalent to the Zhujiang River Delta. Thus, 
in the following analysis, this thesis will compile the data 
of 20 cities/counties before the establishment of the 
Economic Open Zone in 1985 in order to compare the data for 
the Zhujaing River Delta Economic Open Zone.

(3) Guangdong Province: Since the adoption of economic 
reform and the open door policy, regional disparities in 
Guangdong Province have increased, especially between the 
Delta and the rest of the province (Ouyuang 1993; Fan 1995) . 
Analyzing the economic development of the Delta in the 
context of Guangdong Province is helpful in understanding 
the economic development, spatial economic and geographical 
concentration processes in the Delta.



(4) National total (P. R. China): As a beneficiary of 
China's coast-oriented regional development policies, the 
Zhujiang River Delta has gained a series of preferential 
policies since 1978. Today, the Delta has been a model of 
development under "socialism with Chinese characteristics". 
Therefore, analyzing the economic development of the Delta 
in the national context can help us judge how successful 
China1s new strategy has been over the past 14 years and the 
impacts of the strategy on different regions.

3.2.3 Selection of Variables

Although this thesis selects a number of variables to 
indicate the macroeconomic performance of the Zhujiang River 
Delta from 1978 to 1992, such as gross output of industry, 
gross output of agriculture, gross output of village- 
township enterprises, major farm products, foreign trade, 
total commercial retailing value, people's total savings at 
year-end and capital construction investment, the gross 
value of industrial and agriculturial output (GVIAO) and its 
per capita values are employed as major indicators in 
attempting to understand the spatial economic development 
and geographic concentration processes in the Delta. The 
reason for this selection is twofold. First, industry and 
agriculture are two major economic sectors in China. Using 
GVIAO can effectively reflect the gross value of products in
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production sectors of society, i.e., TPS, although strictly 
speaking, TPS includes not only gross value of industrial 
output (GVIO) and gross value of agricultural output (GVAO), 
but also gross value of output in construction (GVCO), 
transportation (GVTO) and material supply and commerce (GVM 
& CO). Second, GVIAO is generally used to indicate the level 
of TPS of a region in China. Data availability is another 
consideration in the selection of variables.

3.2.4 Years of Observation

This thesis selects 1978, 1984, 1987 and 1992 as the 
observation years.

1978: the base year, which means the end of "Maoist 
development strategy" (Yang 1990) and the beginning of 
China's new development strategy under the supervision of 
Deng Xiaoping. In 1979, Shenzhen and Zhuhai in the south of 
the Delta were designated as Special Economic Zones (SEZs).

1984: the year before the Delta was entirely designated 
as one of the three Economic Open Zones (EOZs) in China.
1985 represents the year when a potential balanced 
development emerged in the Delta.

1987: the year after national development control and 
policy adjustment in 1986. It represents the beginning of a 
new stage for the Delta, because it is since 1987 when joint 
ventures, co-operative and foreign-owned enterprises took
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the place of the "simple processing industries" (san lai yi 
bu enterprises) and rose sharply, and when the Delta 
attained enough economic power to self-develop.

1992: the end of this observation.

3.3 Summary

This thesis is designed to be a three-step structure. 
The first step describes and analyzes the economic 
development process, the changes of economic structure and 
the causes of rapid economic development in the Zhujiang 
River Delta from 1978 to 1992. The second step analyzes the 
development process of spatial economic patterns during the 
period. The third step focuses on the analysis of the 
spatial economic concentration process.

The sample collection units in this thesis include the 
12 cities and 8 counties in the Zhujiang River Delta 
Economic Open Zone.

The gross value of industrial and agricultural output 
(GVIAO) is selected as a major indicator, based on two 
reasons: (1) That industry and agriculture are two major
sectors in Chinese economy; (2) That GVIAO is generally used 
to indicate the level of total production of society (TPS) 
of a region in P. R. China.

The years selected for observation are 1978, 1984, 1987 
and 1992. While 1978 and 1992 represent the beginning and
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ending observational years respectively, 1984 and 1987 
represent two turning-points in the economic development 
process in the Delta.

I
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CHAPTER 4
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PROCESS

4.1 Introduction

As the result of fourteen years of economic development 
since China initially announced its new development strategy 
in 1978, the Zhujiang River Delta has become one of the most 
advanced economic areas in China today. In 1992, the Delta 
registered a gross value of industrial output (GVIO) per 
capita of 14681.56 yuan, far above the GVIO per capita for 
the whole country (3163.41 yuan). A similar disparity 
existed in the agricultural sector. While the Delta had a 
gross value of agricultural output (GVAO) per capita at 
1204.07 yuan in 1992, the aggregate economy of China gained 
only 775.36 yuan per capita. As the economy developed, both 
personal earnings and consumption rose apace. In the Delta, 
per capita savings at the year-end and consumption in 1992 
reached 6359.95 yuan and 3797.35 yuan respectively, compared 
to 985.35 yuan and 938.26 yuan for the whole country. 
Moreover, the Delta has been the predominant economic area 
in Guangdong Province. In 1992, only about 10 percent of the 
area and about 24 percent of the population produced almost 
60 percent of the total province's gross value of industrial 
and agricultural output.



43

This chapter first highlights the macroeconomic 
performance of fourteen years of economic development in the 
Zhujiang River Delta and then breaks down this overall 
picture by periods. In addition, an analysis of changes in 
the economic structure is presented. Finally, this chapter 
analyzes major contributors to the rapid economic 
development.

4.2 Economic Development Process

The People's Republic of China was established in 1949. 
The period 1949-77 was essentially one of slow economic 
growth for the Zhujiang River Delta as well as the rest of 
the country. The base year for China's new development 
strategy is 1978. Since that time, the pace of economic 
growth in P. R. China has been a focus for worldwide 
attention. In this context, the Zhujiang River Delta in 
Guangdong Province, Southern China, has become a dazzling 
star due to its dramatic economic expansion. This section 
first analyzes the general picture of economic development 
in the Delta between 1978 and 1992, and then dissembles this 
overall picture by periods.



44

Table 1: Macroeconomic performance of the Zhujiang River Delta, 1978-92

item unit
annual growth rate (%)

1978 1984 1987 1992 1978-84 1984-87 1987-92

gross output hundred million yuan 
of industry 107.89 238.68 694.80 2287.71 14.15 42.78 26.91

village- hundred million yuan 
township 12.98 60.32 63.66
enterprises

883.55 29.18 1.81 69.23

gross output hundred million yuan 
of agriculture 32.55 62.86 49.06 187.62 11.59 -7.93 30.77

cultivated
land

ten thousand mu 
996.77 932.63 819.95 -1.10 - -

major farm 
grain

products
ten thousand ton

372.88 441.47 424.54 327.87 2.85 -1.30 -2.56

sugar
cane

ten thousand ton
442.67 692.18 596.75 693.54 7.73 -4.82 3.05

pigs ten thousand tou
313.03 346.74 368.86 417.08 1.72 2.08 2.49

aquatic ten thousand tons 
products 21.47 37.07 54.97 60.17 9.53 14.03 1.82

foreign trade hundred million yuan
14.78 29.78 73.54 142.08 12.39 35.17 14.08

total commercial hundred million yuan 
retailing value 39.67 134.99 238.41 591.71 22.64 20.88 19.94

people's total 
savings at 
year-end

hundred million yuan
9.93 69.85 150.54 991.02 38.42 29.17 45.78

capital
construction

hundred million yuan
8.35 49.53 70.60 200.21 34.54 12.54 23.18

investment

Sources: 1. Zhujiang River Delta Economic Open Zone Committee, 1986; 
2. Guangdong Province Statistical Bureau, 1988, 1993.
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Table 2: Growth of the gross value of industrial and agricultural 
output in the Zhujiang River Delta, 1978-92

Year Zhui iancr Delta Guancrdoncr Province P . R. China
amount* average 

annual 
increase 
( % )

amount* average 
annual 
increase 
( % )

amount* average 
annual 
increase 
( % )

1978 140.43 286.14 5,634.00

1984 301.54 13.58 607.85 13.38 10,831.00 11.51

1987 566.17 23.37 1,226.90 26.38 18,489.00 19.51

1992 2475.34 34.32 4,216.50 28.01 46,151.00 20.08

1978- 92 22.75 21.19 16.21

Unit* : hundred million yuan (RMB).

Sources: 1.Zhujiang River Delta Economic Open Zone Committee, 1986;

2. Guangdong Province Statistical Bureau, 1988,1993;

3. National Statistical Bureau, P. R. China, 1990,1993.
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The overall economic growth performance in the Zhujiang 
River Delta from 1978 to 1992 has been extremely strong, as 
indicated in Table 1-2. The gross output of industrial and 
agricultural production has increased extraordinarily from 
140.43 hundred million yuan in 1978 to 2475.34 hundred 
million yuan in 1992. The average rate of annual growth of 
the GVIAO was 22.75 percent, in contrast with 21.19 percent 
in the entire Guangdong Province and 16.21 percent in the 
whole country. Because the population grew at a lower rate, 
about 1.67 percent per year, in the same period, the per 
capita GVIAO in the Delta increased rapidly too. Indeed, 
between 1978 and 1992, the Delta emerged as one of the most 
advanced areas in P. R. China, with an average annual growth 
of 20.73 percent in per capita GVIAO. Evidence suggests that 
by 1990, the Delta had met a major national development 
objective set for the year 2000, which is to quadruple the 
value of the gross national product by 1980 (fan Hang fan).

The industrial sector drastically expanded from 1978 to 
1992, and gained an overwhelmingly dominant role in the 
economic development of the Delta. As Table 1 indicates, the 
industrial output rose from 107.89 hundred million yuan in 
1978, which accounted for about 76.83 percent of the GVIAO, 
to 2287.71 hundred million yuan in 1992 constituting 92.42 
percent of the GVIAO. The average annual rate of growth 
during this period reached 24.38 percent. The major 
characteristics of industrial production can be defined as
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follows. First, the state and collective sectors in 
industrial production gradually fell, while other sectors, 
largely joint ventures, co-operative and foreign-owned 
enterprises, rapidly rose. Second, export-oriented industry 
rose to over one-third of the total industrial production. 
Third, the household appliance industry combined with the 
textile, clothing, food and building materials industries to 
form new "propellant" industries. Finally, major industrial 
centers developed in the central part of the Delta, 
including Guangzhou, Foshan, Shenzhen, Zhuhai, Dongguan, 
Panyu, Nanhai, Shunde, Zhongshan, Jiangmen, and Xinhui.

Success in the industrial sector tended to mask the 
slow growth of agriculture. With an average annual rate of 
approximately 13.33 percent between 1978 and 1992, the 
agricultural sector produced a gross value of 187.62 hundred 
million yuan in 1992, which accounted for a mere 7.58 
percent of the GVIAO. An impressive phenomenon in the 
agricultural development was the gradual loss of cultivated 
land and the extremely slow increase in grain production, as 
shown in Table 1. In contrast, market-oriented commercial 
agricultural production, such as seafood, poultry, sugar 
cane, fruits, vegetables, and.flowers, grew rapidly, as a 
result of maximizing the efficiency policy. Another 
remarkable change in the rural economy was the rise of 
village-township enterprises. During the period of 1978-92, 
this particular economic activity maintained an average
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annual growth rate of 35.18 percent, although it was 
essentially less-skilled and labor-intensive. Moreover, 
village-township enterprises were highly dependent upon 
Hongkong's capital, equipment and market. In most cases, 
they were just a part of Hongkong's industrial production 
system. In addition, several serious problems developed in 
these areas where village-township enterprises were 
concentrated. Examples were the loss of cultivated land, 
environmental pollution, unsafe working conditions and 
social issues. What deserves special mention here is that 
the once popular ecological agricultural production in the
Delta --  mulberry tree dike-fish pond production system --
had become increasingly threatened.

Foreign trade provides a good barometer of the economic 
development and the relationship between industrial and 
agricultural growth. Of the exports of the Delta, most were 
light industrial products, handicrafts, textiles, and 
processed or unprocessed agricultural products, while the 
imports were largely industrial production equipment and raw 
industrial materials and semi-finished products. Between 
1978 and 1992, the gross value of foreign trade increased 
from 14.78 to 142.08 hundred million yuan, with an average 
annual growth rate of 17.55 percent. To a large degree, the 
success of foreign trade during this period was attributed 
to the rise of "simple processing industries" (san lai yi 
bu) in the early stage, and the rapid growth of joint
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ventures, co-operative and foreign-owned enterprises (san zi 
qi ye) in the late stage. Of the gross exports of 61.49 
hundred million US dollars in 1992, about 9.56 percent were 
the products of san lai yi bu enterprises and 51.65 percent 
were those of san zi qi ye enterprise (Guangdong Yearbook 
Compilation Committee 1993). However, due to a continual 
increase in the domestic population and increasing numbers 
of immigrants from other provinces, slow growth of the grain 
production in recent years could not meet the expanding 
needs for food. This made it inevitable to import grain both 
from other provinces and from foreign countries.
Predictably, as the economy evolves, this problem will 
become more and more serious in the Delta.

The overall successful economic growth between 1978 and 
1992 also brought a substantial increase in personal 
earnings as well as in their consumption, as shown in Table 
1. Furthermore, rapid economic growth in the Delta made 
capital construction investment continue to increase during 
this period. In turn, this increase paved the way for a
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Table 3: Average annual growth rate of the GVIAO by city/county, 1978-92

city/county 1978-84 1984-87 1987-92

Guangzhou 10.19 13.98 24.78

Zengcheng 10.03 18.06 42.69

Panyu 11.41 25.24 41.51

Shenzhen 92.59 48.42 45.71

Baoan 23.48 27.53 47.91

Zhuhai 26.43 35.57 64.03

Doumen 12.06 18.64 43.19

Dongguan 11.44 36.78 35.84

Zhongshan 15.96 25.61 31.16

Jiangmen 11.85 16.84 31.61

Xinhui 14.65 30.01 28.80

Taishan 14.94 24.22 30.23

Kaiping 10.88 28.06 35.08

Enping 11.69 25.21 35.41

Heshan 11.38 29.94 45.26

Foshan 20.86 19.38 36.07

Nanhai 17.10 25.16 33.88

Shunde 14.66 24.87 35.90

Gaoming 9.48 32.39 47.19

Sanshui 13.28 26.07 35.91

Sources: Same as Table 1.
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future economic success. However, the overall figures may 
conceal some problems. In order to further clarify the 
development process, it is necessary to examine these 
figures by periods.

China's new development strategy was adopted in 1978, 
and the period from 1978 to 1984 was one of the foundation 
in the economic development of the Delta. During this 
period, both the industrial and agricultural output rose 
slowly as shown in Table 1. The reason for this slow growth 
is threefold. First, the economic base of the Delta was weak 
in all sectors, particularly in industry, as a result of 29 
years of Maoist development strategy. Secondly, all new 
policies and measures were on trial. Finally, only a small 
area, i.e., Shenzhen and Zhuhai, had been granted several 
preferential policies. Although these two cities grew at an 
average annual rate of 92.59 and 26.43 percent in GVIAO 
respectively from 1978 to 1984, they were unable to make a 
shift in the economic growth performance of the entire 
Delta. Spatially, Guangzhou City was the only economic 
center in the Delta, having almost half of the GVIAO. A 
notable advance in this period, however, was that village- 
township enterprises rose sharply at an average annual rate 
of 29.18 percent. These enterprises were mainly processing 
materials and intermediate products supplied by Hongkong, 
Macao and foreign countries. Most of their products were 
sold to the interior provinces, although all were planned
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for export. In contrast, market-oriented commercial 
agriculture was still in an initial stage. During this 
period, the total value of foreign trade levelled to 29.78 
hundred million yuan in 1984, an amount almost double the 
level of the base year of 1978.

The period of foundation was followed by a transition 
period, 1985-86. In April 1984, Guangzhou was designated as 
an open city, and a few months later, in early 1985, the 
entire Delta became one of the three Economic Open Zones in 
China. Therefore, all cities and counties gained a series of 
preferential policies similar to those from which Shenzhen 
and Zhuhai had benefitted since 1979, and rapid economic 
development in the entire Delta became possible. Table 3 
indicates that the pace of industrial and agricultural 
expansion in most of the cities and counties from 1984 to 
1987 was great, especially in Shenzhen, Zhuhai, Dongguan, 
Xinhui, and Gaoming. By 1987, the gross value of the 
industrial and agricultural output in the Delta was 
approximately 1.88 times the 1984 level. This figure, 
however, says nothing about the marked imbalance between the 
agricultural and industrial sectors. Because of a drastic 
increase in simple processing industries (san lai yi bu 
enterprises) and the rise of joint ventures, co-operative 
and foreign-owned enterprises, the average growth annual 
rate of industrial production between 1984 and 1987 reached 
42.78 percent, the most rapid growth rate for industry in
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the history of the Delta. Contrastingly, agricultural 
production fell from 62.86 hundred million yuan in 1984 to 
49.06 hundred million yuan in 1987, with an annual decrease 
rate of 7.93 percent. The main reasons for this decline were 
ignorance of agricultural production by local governments 
and a growing number of farmers abandoning agricultural 
production and shifting to more profitable commercial 
activities and village-township enterprises. As for foreign 
trade, the rapid growth in the industrial sector provided a 
strong impact. The average annual growth rate of increase in 
foreign trade was 35.17 percent between 1984 and 1987. Also, 
the successful performance of industry was reflected in 
personal earnings and in consumption as shown in Table 1. By 
1987, total commercial retailing value was 238.41 hundred 
million yuan and people's total savings at the year-end was 
150.54 hundred million yuan, respectively 1.77 and 2.16 
times the 1984 level.

From 1987 to 1992, the Delta entered a new stage.
First, the successful economic growth created a broadened 
capability both in the industrial and agricultural sectors. 
Second, joint ventures, co-operative and foreign-owned 
enterprises replaced the simple processing industries (san 
lai yi bu) and gained a very critical role in generating 
foreign currency income. Third, the agricultural sector was 
"refocused" and developed with the industrial sector side by 
side. Fourth, tertiary production, such as transportation.
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commerce, banking, restaurants and tourism, became a vital 
part in the regional economy. By 1992, it was accounting for 
over one-third of gross output in the domestic production. 
Finally, Guangzhou was no longer the only economic center in 
the Delta. Shenzhen, in combination with Zhuhai, accounted 
for 18.16 percent of the GVIAO in the Delta, and became a 
second geographic pole in economic development. Between 1987 
and 1992, the output in both the industrial and agricultural 
sectors rose strongly in the Delta, 26.91 percent per year 
in industry and 30.77 percent in agriculture. Major 
industrial products, such as household appliances, 
electronics, medicines and toys had become more distinctive 
for their quantity and design. Agricultural products, 
particularly seafood, poultry, vegetables and fruit, 
increasingly filled Hongkong's and Macao's markets. By 1992, 
the gross value of industry and agriculture reached 4.37 
times the 1987 level. Not surprisingly, the total value of 
foreign trade between 1987 and 1992 had doubled, as well as 
the total commercial retailing value, which was reflecting 
personal consumption during the same period. Moreover, Table 
1 reveals that people's total savings by the end of 1992 was
991.02 hundred million yuan, approximately 6.58 times the 
1987 level. Alternatively, this reflects the Delta's strong 
industrial and agricultural growth performance from 1987 to
1992.
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4.3 Changes in the Economic Structure

The rapid growth of the economy over the past 14 years 
also brought a great change in the patterns of economic 
structure in the Zhujiang River Delta. A glimpse at the 
percentage change in every category of production in Table 4 
confirms this proposition. From 1978 to 1992, secondary 
production in the Delta rose from 43.82 to 51.41 percent and 
tertiary production from 23.98 to 39.18 percent, but primary 
production fell sharply from 32.20 to 9.41 percent in 
regional production. Clearly, a new pattern of economic 
structure, dominated by secondary and tertiary production, 
was emerging in the Delta. This was taking the place of the 
relatively balanced development pattern within the three 
categories of production which had prevailed before the 
adoption of economic reform and the open door policy. The 
reasons for this change are twofold. First, the policy of 
maximizing efficiency requires that both domestic and 
foreign investment focus on secondary and tertiary 
production. Second, both the central and local governments



56

Table 4: A comparison of the economic structures in the 

Zhujiang River Delta between 1978 and 1992

category of production 1978 1992 1978-92

primary production (%) 32.20 9.41 -22.79

secondary production(%) 43.82 51.41 +7.59

tertiary production(%) 23.98 39.18 +15.20

Note: In P. R. China, primary production is statistically defined as 

agriculture, including farming, forestry, animal husbandry, 

and fishing; Secondary production includes industry 

(manufacturing, mining, and utilities) and construction; Tertiary 

production includes activities that are excluded from the first 

and second categories such as transportation, communication, 

commerce, trade, services, and so on.

Sources: Guangdong Province Statistical Bureau, 1993.
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encourage development in these two categories of production 
because they are regarded as a index of the development 
level of a region. Particularly, over the past 14 years, 
tertiary production in the Delta has had a comparative 
advantage over the rest of P. R. China. Given all of these 
stimuli, an increase of 15.20 percent in the tertiary 
production seemed to be called for. Spatially, Shenzhen and 
Guangzhou had become cities supported mainly by tertiary 
production (Table 5). In 1992, tertiary production accounted 
for 54.18 percent in Shenzhen and 49.96 percent in Guangzhou 
City. This sharply contrasted with 23 percent in Sanshui, 
Gaoming and Heshan Counties. This contrast suggests that 
there is a great difference in the degree of 
commercialization among the cities and counties in the 
Delta.

Another significant change in the economic structure 
has been the increase in the proportion of light industry to 
the gross value of industrial output (GVIO). Again, 
administrative power played a vital role. As a negation of 
the Maoist development strategy, China's economic reform and 
the open door policy have not only shifted regional 
development stress to the coastal region, but also given new 
industrial priority to light industry. New Chinese leaders 
believe that Maoist's emphasis on the interior provinces and



Table 5: Economic structures by city/county 

in the Zhujiang River Delta in 1992
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city/county primary secondary tertiary
production production production

( % ) ( % ) ( % )

Guangzhou 3.24 46.80 49.96
Zengcheng 23.38 39.91 36.71
Panyu 15.67 50.28 34.05
Shenzhen 3.16 42.66 54.18
Zhuhai 4.64 54.60 40.76
Doumen 21.32 48.17 30.51
Dongguan 19.14 50.50 30.36
Zhongsh 23.07 45.79 31.14
Xinghui 21.01 49.87 29.12
Taishan 32.03 37.21 30.76
Kaiping 23.14 50.46 26.40
Enping 31.51 40.25 28.24
Heshan 24.92 51.68 23.40
Foshan 1.53 70.67 27.80
Nanhai 12.59 61.49 25.92
Shunde 11.32 64.28 24.40
Gaoming 26.03 50.74 23.23
Sanshui 16.72 60.10 23.18

Note: Baoan County is included in Shenzhen City. 
Sources: Guangdong Province Statistical Bureau, 1993.
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heavy industry hindered in many ways the development of the 
Chinese economy. Moreover, the Zhujiang River Delta lacks 
raw materials and an energy supply to develop heavy 
industry, and light industry seems to be the only 
alternative. Particularly in Guangzhou City, light industry 
has been the propelling factor in economic development. The 
proportion of light industry in Guangzhou's GVIO has always 
been over 60 percent since 1978 (Xu and Hu 1988; Guangzhou 
Yearbook compilation Committee 1988, 1993). In fact, 
Guangzhou is one of the six largest centers of light 
industry in P. R. China. A similar pattern can be observed 
in the two new cities, Shenzhen and Zhuhai, where light 
industry has accounted for approximately 70 percent of the 
GVIO since 1979 (Guangdong Yearbook Compilation Committee 
1992).

In rural Zhujiang River Delta, significant changes in 
economic structure are as follows. First, as the result of 
maximizing efficiency, agricultural activities since 1978 
have increasingly focused on market-oriented commercial 
production. Inevitably, both agricultural and farming 
structure have shifted. Dongguang City, for instance, has 
shown a significant increase in industrial crop production 
and a large decrease in grain crop production since 1978 
(Weng 1990). The second significant change was that village- 
township enterprises sharply rose. Finally, many towns and 
villages in the Delta have transformed their traditional
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functions as adminstrative-economic-cultural centers into 
local specialization centers of industrial production, 
including machine, electronics, textile, clothing and 
building materials. Huicheng Town in Xinhui County, for 
example, has evolved from a palm-town into a well-known 
textile industrial center (Xu and Hu 1988).

4.4 Major Contributors in the Economic Development

4.4.1 China1s New Development strategy

China's new development strategy has been the most 
critical factor in the economic development of the Zhujiang 
River Delta. As discussed in Chapter 2, in order to maximize 
efficiency, the strategy has been a coast-oriented one.
Since 1978, a series of preferential policies have been 
granted to the coastal region, especially to Special 
Economic Zones (SEZs), Economic Open Zones (EOZs), and the 
open cities. Significantly, the Delta has two SEZs (Shenzhen 
and Zhuhai), one EOZ (Zhujiang River Delta Economic Open 
Zone) and one open city (Guangzhou). It was these special 
regions with many Chinese government concessions that has 
led the way of economic development for the entire Delta in 
the past 14 years.



Preferential policies for the SEZs, EOZs and open 
cities, according to Liu's 1988 study, primarily include:
(1) Self-administrative power for local governments;
(2) Capital construction privileges; (3) Revenue, taxation, 
credit, and other financial privileges; (4) Foreign trade, 
foreign currency management privileges; and (5) Enterprise 
self-decision-making privileges. All of these policies aim 
to increase efficiency and innovation, to attract foreign 
investment as well as advanced technology and management 
skills, and to expand the country's industrial and 
agricultural exports. Undoubtedly, China's rapid economic 
growth demonstrates that these policies have been effective.

The Chinese government has supported its coast-oriented 
development policy not only by offering some political and 
economic privileges to the coastal zone but also by direct 
central investment. Following the economic reform and open 
door policy of 1978, the coastal zone in general and 
Guangdong Province in particular have gained more and more 
national capital construction investment (Wei and Ma 1994). 
In a 1993 study of the regional distribution of capital 
construction investment in P. R. China, Zhou suggests that 
increased central investment in the coastal zone was 
directly responsible for the rapid economic growth there in 
the 1980s.
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4.4.2 Geographical Location

The geographical location of the Zhujiang River Delta 
is significant to its rapid economic development in at least 
two aspects:

In the first place, the Delta is adjacent to Hongkong 
and Macao and thus becomes a part of their industrial
production systems -- particularly that of Hongkong. The
most common form of cooperation between the Delta and 
Hongkong is subcontracting (Leung 1993). The fundamental 
reason for this cooperation is that the Delta is a low wage 
market, able to offer a variety of skills at approximately 
one-third the labor costs in Hongkong. According to Deeming 
(1993), Hongkong's businesses employ up to 1.5 million 
industrial workers from Guangdong compared to only some five 
hundred thousand in Hongkong itself. While most of the 
designing, marketing and adminstrative functions are 
concentrated in Hongkong, the Delta benefits from this 
cooperation by earning processing fees. Table 6 shows that 
the Delta's total income from processing fees has increased 
by a large margin in recent years. Further, this linkage has 
been explained in a center-hinterland framework by many 
writers (Kowk 1983; Sit 1989; Deeming 1989). They emphasized 
that, with its status as one of the world's busiest trading
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Table 6: Processing fee incomes in the Zhujiang River Delta, 1980-92

year amount percentage in total income of foreign currency

1980 0.41 7.24

1984 1.47 23.63

1987 1.60 55.17

1992 4.46 H10mH

Notes: Processing fees refer to the income of san lax yi Jbu enterprises. 

Unit: hundred million US dollar.

Sources: 1. Zhujiang River Delta Economic Open Zone Committee, 1986;

2. Guangdong Yearbook Compilation Committee, 1988,1993.
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ports and its accumulated experience in manufacturing for 
markets across the world, Hongkong has played a preeminent 
role in China's light industry exports and in capital and 
technological imports. The Zhujiang River Delta with its 
geographic, language and family ties to Hongkong has enjoyed 
exceptional advantages in the 1980s.

In the second place, the Delta is one of the largest 
transfer stations connecting P. R. China with the rest of 
the world. Favored by a series of preferential policies, a 
superior business environment, multifarious foreign contacts 
and the people's entrepreneurial nature, the Delta attracts 
both domestic and foreign investments. A growing amount of 
capital for investment was not from Beijing but from 
interior provinces and cities. Foreign investment, through 
joint ventures, co-operative, and foreign-owned enterprises, 
has expanded rapidly, and the gross export of these 
enterprises reached 3.176 billion US dollars in 1992. It is 
reported that Guangdong Province was home to more than 65 
percent of all foreign investment enterprises in China 
during the period 1979-87 (Yang 1990). Most of them were 
situated in the Delta, because the Delta is the single major 
economic open area in Guangdong Province. Moreover, the 
Delta is now a major trading center in P. R. China. Not only 
goods from the Delta itself but also from other parts of 
Guangdong Province and from the interior provinces are sent 
here for export. Table 1 shows the annual growth rate of



foreign trade in the Delta between 1978 and 1992 reached 
17.55 percent.

4.4.3 Agricultural Base

Agriculture played a vital role in the economic 
development of the Delta. In spite of a slow growth in 
agricultural production from 1978 to 1992, the Delta 
basically has been able to feed itself population. 
Agriculture has provided a base for the rapid growth in 
other economic sectors. Also, the rise of commercial 
agriculture as a product of China1s new development strategy 
made it possible for agriculture itself to revitalize. With 
Hongkong and Macao as neighbors, agricultural exports from 
the Delta have drastically increased since 1978. Farmers in 
the Delta began first by exporting vegetables, fruit, 
seafood, poultry and flowers, and are now largely investors 
in village-township enterprises. During the Seventh Five- 
Year Plan period (1986-90), agricultural export in Guangdong 
Province reached approximately US$ 8 billion, and this came 
mostly from the Delta.

4.5 Conclusion

The Zhujiang River Delta, as one of the greatest 
beneficiaries of China's new development strategy, has
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evolved into one of the most advanced economic areas in P.
R. China. Growing at 22.75 percent annually in the gross 
value of industrial and agricultural output (GVIAO), both 
the industrial and agricultural sectors has shown a strong 
performance. The industrial sector grew much more rapidly 
than the agricultural sector as a consequence of the rise of 
simple processing industries, in the early stage, and of 
joint ventures, co-operative and foreign-owned enterprises, 
in the late stage. The major categories of industrial 
production included household appliances, textiles, 
clothing, food, and building materials. The agricultural 
sector was propelled by market-oriented commercial 
agricultural production, such as seafood, poultry, sugar 
cane, fruit, vegetables and flowers, and by village-township 
enterprises.

The generally fluctuating pattern of economic 
development has been divided into three periods: (1) the
foundation period of 1978-84, when the economy of the Delta 
slowly grew from a weak base and was spatially concentrated 
in a few cities such as Guangzhou; (2) the transition period 
of 1985-86, when the entire Delta was designated as an 
Economic Open Zone and thus all cities and counties sharply 
expanded their economies; and (3) the third period of 1987- 
92, when the Delta started to develop with its self
broadening capabilities of economic growth, and Shenzhen,



67

Zhuhai and their proximities appeared as a new economic core 
area.

Rapid economic advancement in the Delta over the past 
14 years has also caused a vast shift in economic structure. 
First, secondary and tertiary production rose sharply while 
primary production fell. Second, the share of light industry 
rapidly increased. And finally, the rise of market-oriented 
commercial agricultural production and village-township 
enterprises, in association with* the transformation of towns 
and villages, created the most significant changes in the 
rural economy of the Delta.

In addition, the major contributing factors to Delta's 
strong economic growth performance have been: (1) China's
coast-oriented development strategy, (2) its superior 
geographical location, and (3) its strong agricultural base.
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CHAPTER 5
CHANGING SPATIAL ECONOMIC PATTERNS

5.1 Introduction

There are several factors which contribute to the 
location of economic activity in a given region. Generally 
speaking, these factors can be categorized into five main 
classes: (1) Natural resources and physical environment,
including mineral resources, soil and water resources, 
biological resources, renewable natural resources, 
topographical features, geological conditions, land use 
patterns, and so forth; (2) Innovation and invention;
(3) Demographic resources, including population size, 
demographic characteristics, labor force characteristics, 
and so forth; (4) Socioeconomic resources, including 
policies, economic system, political system, historical 
factor, cultural factor, and so forth; and (5) Geographical 
synthesis. To understand the locational patterns of economic 
activities in a region, all the above factors must be 
integrated and evaluated.

In an attempt to account for the locational patterns of 
economic activity in a logical, consistent way, economic 
geographers and regional scientists have long been exploring 
the field. The following are some major theories: (1) The
Von Thunen theory; (2) A weight-loss and transportation-cost



69

theory; (3) A labor-differential and transportation-cost 
theory; (4) The Weber theory; (5) The Fetter theory; (6) The 
interaction theory; (7) The theory of intervening 
opportunity; (8) The nested-hierarchy theory; and (9) the 
Christaller central-place theory.(Alexander and Gibson 
1979).

China's new development strategy affects the spatial 
economic patterns of the nation primarily in two ways.
First, by designating Special Economic Zones (SEZs), open 
cities and Economic Open Zones (EOZs), development 
priorities are granted to various regions, provinces and 
cities. This designation inevitably provides a strong impact 
on the nation's spatial patterns of economic activity.
Second, by transforming the centrally planned economy into a 
market-oriented economy, China's new development strategy 
makes free market forces a determinant in locating economic 
activity and thereby changes the spatial economic patterns.

This chapter offers first a brief discussion of the 
methods used for measuring geographic distribution and 
association. It then analyzes the impact of China's new 
development strategy on the spatial economic patterns of the 
Zhujiang River Delta by plotting and comparing the 
distribution indices of the gross value of industrial and 
agricultural output. Finally, by establishing a time profile 
of the coefficients of geographic association, it analyzes 
the development process of .the spatial relationship between
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the industrial and agricultural sectors, and thus examine 
the spatial impacts of China's new development strategy from 
another perspective.

5.2 Measurement of Distribution and Association

The measurement of distribution and association 
provides us with important knowledge of the location and 
characteristics of economic activities in any given region, 
and understanding of the relationships between an economic 
activity and another phenomenon.

The measure of distribution employed in this thesis is 
called the distribution index, derived from Rondinelli1s 
distribution quotient (1985). By calculating the "density" 
of an economic activity, the index is used to determine the 
degree of concentration of the economic activity in the 
subregions of a region. The formula is as follows:

D.I. = Y/X*Z
where: Y = the percentage of an economic activity in each 

subregion;
X = the percentage of land area in each subregion;
Z = the percentage of population in each subregion.

A distribution index with a greater value indicates 
that a higher degree of concentration of an economic 
activity can be found in the subregion. By plotting a map of 
distribution indices it is easy to visually inspect the
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locational pattern of an economic activity in a region. 
Further, by comparing maps of the distribution index over 
time it is possible to determine whether or not, and how, 
the spatial patterns of an economic activity of a region 
have changed.

Moreover, a coefficient of geographic association can 
be calculated to measure the degree of association between 
two selected economic activities in a region. The 
coefficient of geographic association, sometimes called the 
coefficient of linkage or the coefficient of similarity 
(Alexander and Gibson 1979), is usually expressed as 
(Rondinelli, 1985, p. 84):

La = 100-[I|X-Y|/2]
where X and Y are the percentages of two types of economic 
activities in each subregion. The La value is always between 
0 and 100. The higher the La value, the stronger the 
locational association between two economic activities. By 
comparing the measures of geographic association over time, 
a time profile of the locational association between 
selected activities in a region can be constructed.

In this thesis, the distribution indices of the gross 
value of industrial and agricultural output are first 
measured for 20 cities and counties in the Zhujiang River 
Delta from 1978 to 1992 and maps of distribution indices for 
four observed years: 1978, 1984, 1987 and 1992 are plotted,
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then compared and interpreted. Finally, the remainder of 
this chapter examines the development of the relationship 
between the industrial and agricultural distribution 
patterns in the Delta over the time primarily by comparing 
the values of La.

5.3 Temporal Process of the Spatial Economic Patterns, 
1978-92

Table 7 reports the distribution indices of the gross 
value of industrial and agricultural output by city/county 
in the Zhujiang River Delta from 1978 to 1992. The resultant 
maps (Figure 2-5) display the spatial patterns of the 
distribution indices in detail.

In 1978, when China initiated her new development 
strategy, Guangzhou, Foshan, Jiangmen Cities and Shunde 
County formed the core area in the Delta (Figure 2), 
containing a total of 64.29 percent of the gross value of 
industrial and agricultural output. With 9.52 percent of the 
area, it had 33.01 percent of the population. Remarkably,
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Table 7: Distribution indices of the gross value of industrial

and agricultual output in the Zhujiang River Delta, 1978-92

city/county 1978 1984 1987 1992

Guangzhou 38.78 30.74 24.62 17.48

Zengcheng 4.47 3.63 3.26 4.46

Panyu 12.08 11.12 11.97 15.46

Shenzhen 29.82 272.71 341.44 343.24

Baoan 6.92 13.46 14.51 21.16

Zhuhai 27.09 48.47 57.07 102.61

Doumen 16.15 15.20 13.71 21.52

Dongguan 6.12 5.52 7.73 8.27

Zhongshan 10.27 12.16 13.24 12.07

Jiangmen 470.67 418.24 339.67 276.42

Xinhui 7.83 8.61 10.63 9.10

Taishan 2.56 2.91 3.17 2.87

Kaiping 7.25 6.58 7.73 8.28

Enping 5.60 5.17 5.64 5.94

Heshan 8.75 8.02 9.89 15.41

Foshan 723.94 996.70 876.41 878.69

Nanhai 17.88 21.70 23.22 22.91

Shunde 30.30 32.41 34.69 37.13

Gaoming 8.99 7.34 9.43 15.13

Sanshui 18.37 18.95 20.87 22.56
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Guangzhou City, which accounted for approximately one half 
of the total GVIAO, was the sole growth pole in the Delta.
By contrast, surrounding counties and cities such as 
Zengcheng, Baoan, Dongguan, Xinhui, Taishan, Kaiping,
Enping, Heshan, Gaoming, Pangyu, Doumen, Zhongshan, Nanhai 
and Shansui lagged far behind the average developmental 
level, as evidenced by the distribution indices in Table 7. 
From Figure 2, an extensive backward area is clearly visible 
in the western part of the Delta, extending from Enping, 
Taishan and Doumen in the south, to Kaiping, Xinhui and 
Heshan in the central, and to Gaoming and Sanshui in the 
north.

To a great extent, this spatial pattern in the 
distribution index of GVIAO is the result of 29 years of 
Maoist development strategy. During the 1950s, the Chinese 
government faced a dilemma between economic development and 
lack of funds. A limited amount of resources had to be 
concentrated in the coastal region and in some of the old 
cities of the Northeast for the purpose of fully utilizing 
industries there. From the 1960s to early 1970s, the 
objective of national defense, which was influenced by 
international anti-communism, interacted with the balanced 
development policy to create the third-front campaign, out 
of which strategy came a period of burgeoning of local 
industries and outlying towns in the central and western
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Table 8: Growth performance of the GVIAO in Guangzhou City, 1953-80

period GVIAO

annual rate

GVIO

annual rate

GVAO

annual rate

1953-57 17.8 24.0 6.2

1958-62 4.9 6.3 0.5

1966-70 10.4 12.1 1.1

1971-75 6.9 6.8 6.4

1976-80 6.8 13.4 8.8

Note: Period 1953-57: the First Five-year Plan;

Period 1958-62: the Second Five-year Plan; 

Perild 1966-70: the Third Five-year Plan; 

Period 1971-75: the Fourth Five-year Plan; 

Period 1976-80: the Fifth Five-year Plan. 

Sources: Chen et al. 1987.



80

regions. Because Guangdong Province was considered 
vulnerable to foreign military attack it received a very 
small share of the national capital construction investment 
before 1978 (Yang 1990; Zhou 1993). Guangzhou City, however, 
with its superior location and long history of foreign 
trade, was developed as the capital of Guangdong Province 
and as a national base for light and textile industries.
This treatment yielded an average annual growth rate of 9.10 
percent in comparison to 7.44 percent for the Province as a 
whole (Table 8). This would explain the monopolistic role of 
Guangzhou City in the spatial economic pattern of the Delta 
before 1978.

A similar spatial economic pattern existed in 1984 
(Figure 3), the year before the entire Delta was designated 
as one of the three Economic Open Zones (EOZs) in P. R. 
China. While the distribution indices of most cities and 
counties remained in the same category (see Table 7), there 
was a striking rise for Shenzhen and Zhuhai Cities. This 
selective increase was undoubtedly caused by China's open 
door policy, which designated Shenzhen and Zhuhai as Special 
Economic Zones (SEZs) in 1979, after Deng Xiaoping took over 
the Chinese leadership. However, these two cities comprised 
so little in area and population of the Delta, and many 
policies were still on trial, that it was impossible for 
them to achieve a strong effect on the spatial economic 
pattern of the whole Delta in such a few years. As a matter



of fact, in 1984, Guangzhou City still was sharing 41.56 
percent of the Delta's total GVIAO, a slight decrease from 
the 49.90 percent in 1978.

In 1985, when the entire Delta was granted a series of 
preferential policies, a new spatial economic pattern 
appeared (Figure 4 and 5), which displayed two core areas in 
the Zhujiang River Delta. The first core area lies near the 
old core area in the center part of the Delta, where 
Jiangmen, Shunde, Nanhai, Foshan and Sanshui spread from 
south to north. The distribution index of GVIAO for this 
area was 10.10 in 1987 and 10.20 in 1992. In other words, in 
1992, in this core area, approximately 18.84 percent of the 
population produced 25.64 percent of the total GVIAO with 
mere 12.86 percent of the area. The second core area is at 
the outlet of the Zhujiang River where Shenzhen-Baoan and 
Zhuhai-Doumen face each other on opposite sides of the 
River. The distribution index of the GVIAO for this area was 
13.54 in 1987 and 18.43 in 1992, where in 1992 about 8.66 
percent of the population produced 22.38 percent of the 
GVIAO with only about 14 percent of the total area. It is 
also apparent from Figure 4 and 5 that there was still a 
backward area in the western part of the Delta, including 
Taishen, Enping, Kaiping, Heshan and Gaoming, although it 
had become much smaller than that in 1978. The distribution 
index for this lagging area was 1.23 in 1987 and 1.37 in 
1992, indicating that in 1992 about 17.12 percent of the



population, using about one-third of the total area, 
produced only 7.77 percent of the gross value of industrial 
and agricultural output.

This pattern of spatial economy shows that, after 1985, 
the uniquely dominant role of Guangzhou City was over. 
Shenzhen and Zhuhai Cities became prominent as new growth 
poles in the Delta as a result of the 14-year China's new 
development strategy. On one hand, the centrally planned 
system, under which the Chinese government monopolized over 
most development resources, still had a strong impact on the 
regional development of China. This was true even in those 
areas of a looser economic control such as the Zhujiang 
River Delta. The Chinese government adjusted its regional 
priorities not only by offering political-economic 
privileges to favored areas but also by direct central 
investment (Yang 1990). This would explain rapid economic 
expansion of Shenzhen and Zhuhai Cities after 1979. On the 
other hand, after 1985 Guangzhou City gained privileges 
similar to those of Shenzhen and Zhuhai. Its bureaucratic, 
feudalistic, complex government system had seriously 
constrained its economic growth. In addition, the regional 
preference of Hongkong, Macao and foreign investment had 
played a highly important role in the changing spatial 
economic patterns of the Delta. Leung (1993), based on a 
comprehensive investigation of firms in the three major 
Hongkong industries (garments, textiles, and electronics),
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finds that Hongkong's production subcontracting activities 
were widely distributed in the Delta, but three centers of 
concentration, that is, Shenzhen, Dongguan and Guangzhou, 
can be identified. He concludes that this spatial pattern is 
primarily determined by the extensive use of preexisting 
kinship and Hongkong business ties to establish linkages. 
Further, one maybe concerns with the different contributions 
that the industrial and agricultural sectors brought to 
these changing spatial economic patterns. In other words, 
how did the spatial relationship develop between these two 
sectors over the time? In the remainder of this chapter, I 
will examine this relationship.

5.4 Spatial Relationship between the Industrial and
Agricultural Sectors

The coefficients of geographic association between the 
gross value of industrial and agricultural output in the 
Zhujiang River Delta from 1978 to 1992 are calculated in 
Table 9. They show that the industrial and agricultural
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Table 9: Coefficients of geographic association between the gross 

value of industrial and agricultural output, 1978-92

City/ In78 Ag78 |X-Y| In84 Ag84 |X-Y| In87 Ag87 |X-Y| In92 Ag92 |X-Y| 
county

GZ 62.29 9.17 £53.12 50.37 8.22 4L2.15 35.94 6.97 :>8.97 24.21 9.85 14.36
ZC 0.58 3.80 3.22 0.47 3.50 3.03 0.69 4.06 3.37 1.13 3.77 2.64
PY 2.13 7.12 4.99 2.13 6.01 3.88 2.79 6.77 3.98 3.80 7.36 3.56
SZ 0.00 0.90 0.90 6.06 0.87 5.19 9.64 0.42 9.22 14.31 0.63 13.68
BA 0.56 2.62 2.06 1.40 2.44 1.04 1.69 3.22 1.53 2.77 5.09 2.32
ZH 0.38 1.90 1.52 1.38 1.13 0.25 1.83 1.53 0.30 5.16 1.59 3.57
DM 0.75 2.31 1.56 0.67 2.39 1.72 0.69 3.50 2.81 1.08 3.80 2.72
DG 3.19 12.10 8.91 2.82 11.85 9.03 5.77 14.75 8.98 6.45 12.66 6.21
ZS 3.98 10.38 6.40 4.91 11.15 6.24 6.29 10.88 4.59 5.71 10.10 4.39
JM 4.68 0.94 3.74 4.07 1.23 2.84 3.25 0.51 2.74 2.88 0.72 2.16
XH 2.20 6.80 4.60 2.82 5.90 3.08 3.82 7.02 3.20 3.06 6.87 3.81
TS 1.24 6.14 4.90 1.52 6.54 5.02 2.26 6.98 4.72 1.86 7.50 5.64
KP 1.35 4.16 2.81 1.06 4.28 3.22 1.76 4.27 2.51 1.93 3.28 1.35
EP 0.62 2.62 2.00 0.53 2.69 2.16 0.76 4.11 3.35 0.89 3.64 2.75
HS 0.48 2.34 1.86 0.57 1.76 1.19 0.81 2.71 1.90 1.38 2.10 0.72
FS 5.63 1.26 4.37 7.81 2.42 5.39 6.70 0.68 6.02 7.06 0.85 6.21
NH 3.33 10.84 7.51 4.03 13.97 9.94 6.35 8.19 1.84 6.33 7.32 0.99
SD 4.72 10.02 5.30 5.34 10.00 4.66 6.58 7.73 1.15 7.07 7.13 0.06
GM 0.25 1.60 1.35 0.19 1.45 1.26 0.39 2.52 2.13 0.80 2.24 1.44
SS 1.64 2.98 1.34 1.85 2.20 0.35 1.99 3.18 1.19 2.12 3.50 1.38
total 122.46 111.64 94.50 79.96
La value 38.77 44.18 52.75 60.02

Note: GZ-Guangzhou; ZC-Zengcheng; PY-Panyu; SZ-Shenzhen; BA-Baoan;
ZH-Zhuhai; DM-Doumen; DG-Dongguan; ZS-Zhongshan; JM-Jiangmen; 
XH-Xinhui; TS-Taishan; KP-Kaiping: EP-Enping; HS-Heshan;
FS-Foshan; NH-Nanhai; SD-Shunde; GM-Gaoming; SS-Sanshui.
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sectors experienced a closer spatial relationship during the 
reform period. In other words, economic growth in the Delta 
tended to be balanced sectorally from place to place.

This close spatial relationship between the industrial 
and agricultural sectors can be traced to China's new 
development strategy. In the Maoist era, following the 
Soviet model, the Chinese approach to economic development 
was strongly affected by military strategy (Lippit 1987, 
Kirby and Cannon 1989, Cannon 1990). Taking economic 
activities as an extension of the military and political 
campaign, Maoist China had undergone an extremely uneven 
development in the industrial and agricultural sectors and a 
differentiation between urban and rural areas. Industry was 
the first priority in the national economy; within the 
industrial sector, priority was given to heavy industry. The 
structure of economy was therefore oriented to meeting the 
desires of the Chinese leadership rather than to the 
people's need for consumer.goods or to the needs of 
agriculture. Under such circumstances, the separation of the 
industrial from agricultural sectors became inevitable. In 
terms of spatial economic distribution, a major 
characteristic of the Maoist development strategy was 
concentration. Major industrial areas overlapped with those 
urban areas with the greatest population density (Howard 
1989). This is why prior to 1978 the industrial production 
in the Delta was concentrated in a few cities such as
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Guangzhou, Foshan and Jiangmen, and a vast agricultural area 
surrounded these industrial cities, as shown in Column 2-4 
of Table 9.

China1s new development strategy began with sharp 
criticisms of the old economic system. On the agricultural 
front, Maoist development strategy was accused of having 
failed to raise the income of peasants, and of having over
controlled their lives and their institutions by the cadres 
in the hierarchical structure of communes, production 
bridges4 and production teams. In response, agricultural 
reform aimed to solve these two central problems. By 
introducing a production responsibility system, the new 
reform policies shifted authority for management from 
production teams to household. After paying taxes and some 
mandatory funds to villageship governments, households could 
produce a variety, more profitable products rather than be 
limited to grain production, as they had been during the 
Maoist era. By establishing township and villageship 
governments and by constraining their functions primarily as 
economic entities, this agricultural reform abolished the 
communes, production bridges and production teams, which had 
served as multifunctional economic, political and social 
organizations under Mao's regime. Other significant changes 
in agricultural development involved encouragement of 
village-township enterprises, rural commerce and specialized
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household production5. By taking these steps the Chinese 
government hoped that the rural economy would flourish, 
thereby eliminating the differences between urban and rural 
areas, between workers and peasants, and accomplishing the 
rural urbanization strategy.

Reform in industry took place much more slowly than it 
did in agriculture. The most important measures were as 
following. First, the priority of industrial sector was 
reversed from heavy to light industry. Correspondingly, in 
the distribution of national income and accumulation funds, 
greater emphasis was put on consumption and "nonproduction" 
undertakings such as housing. Second, in the field of 
industrial growth there was less interest in investment, and 
more interest in technical change, innovation, producer 
initiative and efficient use of resources (Lippit 1987) . 
Third, by introducing the enterprise management 
responsibility system, and tax and banking systems, 
decision-making authority was turned from administrative 
levels over to the enterprises themselves. Finally, material 
incentives for producers were coupled and linked to their 
responsibilities. In order to accomplish all these 
agricultural and industrial reforms, the establishment of a 
market system became indispensable. That is to say, Chinese 
reformers attempted to reshape the Chinese economy from one



that is guided by administrative authorities into one that 
is market-oriented.

In this context, the industrial and agricultural 
sectors developed towards one and the same goal, that is, to 
maximize economic efficiency. Free market forces 
increasingly became the sole determinant in selecting what 
kinds of products were to be produced and with what modes of 
production, marketing and management were to be employed, 
and in what locations for industrial and agricultural 
activities. In the Zhujiang River Delta, those cities and 
counties with greater market potentials grew faster in both 
the industrial and agricultural sectors. Not only the 
"simple processing industries" (san lai yi bu) and the joint 
ventures, the co-operative and foreign-owned enterprises, 
but also market-oriented commercial agriculture favored 
these areas. Because of the overlap of market potentials for 
industrial and agricultural production, the industrial and 
agricultural sectors in the Delta from 1978 to 1992 grew 
evenly from place to place. With the growth of free market 
forces and the development of trade between the industrial 
and agricultural sectors, a trend showing more and more 
affinity between these two sectors became evident.

Given this trend of locational association between the 
industrial and agricultural sectors in the Zhujiang River 
Delta, a bivariate regression model can be constructed to 
predict the spatial correlationship between industrial

88
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development and agricultural development. Specifying the 
distribution index of the gross value industrial output as 
the independent variable, and the distribution index of the 
gross value of agricultural output as the dependent 
variable, the resultant regression equation is as follows:

Y = 23.445 + 0.088X
The multiple r, referring to the simple Pearson correlation 
here, is 0.766, which indicates that the spatial pattern of 
GVIO is strongly correlated with that of GVAO. The squared 
multiple r is 0.588, which shows that the predictor 
distribution index of GVIO accounts for 58.8 percent of 
variance in the distribution index of GVAO. The adjusted 
squared multiple r reduces this proportion to 0.565, a level 
expected when using this model in a new sample from the same 
population.

5.5 Conclusion

After having calculated, compared and analyzed the 
distribution indices of the gross value of industrial and 
agricultural output (GVIAO) in 1978, 1984, 1987 and 1992, 
this thesis concludes that the spatial economic pattern in 
the Zhujiang River Delta has changed from one that is one 
core area dominated the development in the Maoist era to one 
that is two core areas dominated the development after 1985.
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It is argued that this is as a result of the spatial impact 
of China's new development strategy on the Delta. The old 
spatial economic pattern is characterized by the 
monopolization of Guangzhou City encompassed by a vast 
backward area. The new spatial economic pattern displays two 
cores in the Delta. The first core area appears near the old 
core area in the central part of the Delta and is composed 
of Jiangmen, Shunde, Naihai, Foshan and Sanshui. The second 
one is situated at the outlet of the Zhujiang River.

In terms of the spatial relationship between the 
industrial and agricultural sectors, the Maoist development 
strategy separated industry and agriculture, and urban and 
rural areas. The pattern was therefore marked by industrial 
cities and agricultural counties in the spatial dimension. 
This was reflected in the Zhujiang River Delta where 
industrial production before 1978 was concentrated in 
Guangzhou, Foshan and Jiangmen Cities while agricultural 
production occupied all the surrounding counties. After 
China's new development strategy was adopted, free market 
forces became a determinant in locating economic activities. 
The overlap of market potentials for industry and for 
agriculture in the Delta led to a more balanced development 
pattern between these two sectors from place to place.

China's new development strategy started with the 
objective of economic efficiency but hoped to reach regional 
equity eventually. Whether these changes in the spatial
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economic patterns in the Zhujiang River Delta were 
consistent with the Chinese spatial development objectives 
is apparently a more critical issue. It is to this issue I
now turn.
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CHAPTER 6
GEOGRAPHIC CONCENTRATION PROCESS

6.1 Introduction

As has been discussed in Chapter 2, China's new 
development strategy has shown a greater concern for 
national efficiency than for regional equity. However, as a 
vast country, China has never ignored the rational spatial 
distribution of economic activities (Lo 1989) . How 
successful China has been in achieving its spatial 
objectives is increasingly attracting attention. Therefore, 
a huge number of research publications on China's regional 
disparities have appeared in both Chinese and English texts 
over the past decade (Leung and Chan 1986; Riskin 1987; 
Lippit 1987; Lakshmana and Hua 1987; Friedmann 1987; Selden 
1988; Kirby and Cannon 1989; Cannon 1990; Tsui 1991; Lyons 
1991; Lo 1991; Wei and Ma 1994; Fan 1995; Xie 1995).

These research endeavors, however, have some common 
shortcomings. First, since these studies are mostly on the 
national level, regional disparities at the local level, 
which are another important issue in P. R. China, have been 
ignored. Second, due to differences in data availability, 
variable selection and measurements, these studies have 
drawn fundamentally diverse conclusions as to the country's 
regional disparities. When assessing the impacts of China's
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new development strategy on the regional disparities, their 
aggregate conclusion appears to be too ambiguous and less 
convincing. This is especially true because of the lack of 
full examination of these impacts on a given region.

This chapter focuses on analysis of the geographic 
concentration process of a regional economy; that is, on how 
regional disparities developed in the Zhujiang River Delta 
after 1978. In doing so, I am able to examine to what extent 
China's new development strategy has been successful when 
judged against Chinese socialist development objectives at 
the local level. In order to achieve this goal, the chapter 
will first turn to a brief discussion of the measurement of 
geographic concentration, then calculate and compare 
Hoover's concentration indices in the selected years, 1978, 
1984, 1987 and 1992, by using the gross value of industrial 
and agricultural output as a criterion, and finally 
describes and explains the process of spatial economic 
concentration in the Delta after 1978.

6.2 Measuring Geographic Concentration

There are many ways of measuring geographic 
concentration. The well-known measures include variance, 
standard deviation, mean deviation, Gini coefficient, 
Hoover's concentration index and Theil's entropy index. Each 
one of them has some advantages and disadvantages.
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Considering that Hoover's concentration index has received a 
widespread application in the research of regional science 
as observed by Isard (I960), this thesis employs it to 
identify and measure the process of economic concentration 
in space within the Zhujiang River Delta.

Hoover's concentration index (Cl) is defined as "one- 
half the sum of the absolute differences between the variate 
proportions and the population fractions l/n (where the 
latter can be considered a reference distribution)
(Mulligan, 1991, p. 350). This measure can be utilized to 
indicate the degree to which an economic activity is 
dispersed widely among, or highly concentrated within, 
subregions of a region, by taking the proportional size of 
each region's area or population as a reference. It is 
expressed as:

Cl = [£|ti* - ni*|]/2, i = 1, 2, .. .,m

Where: tj.* = the percentage of an economic activity in each 
subregion;

ni* = the percentage of population or physical area 
in each subregion.

Hoover's index is always between 0 and 1. When Cl = 0, 
allocation is identical to reference distribution, i.e., 
equal spatial distribution; when Cl = 1, allocation is 
concentrated at one observation, i.e., inequal spatial
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distribution. Obviously, the larger the Hoover's index, the 
higher the degree of concentration.

In this thesis, I will measure the distribution of the
gross value of industrial and agricultural output (tj.*) in 
the Zhujiang River Delta, using population as the reference 
(ni*). Here, the size of observation (m) is 20, that is, 12 
cities plus 8 counties of the Delta. My goal is to examine 
and analyze the process of spatial economic concentration in 
the Delta during the period 1978-92, by comparing the 
concentration indices in the selected years of 1978, 1984, 
1987 and 1992.

6.3 Geographic Concentration Process

Table 10 shows the results of Hoover's index analysis. 
It is plotted in Figure 6. Both show the development of 
spatial economic concentration in the Zhujiang River Delta 
between 1978 and 1992. They reveal a continual decrease in 
the degree of spatial economic concentration from the values



Table 10: Hoover1s concentration indices in the Zhujiang River Delta, 

1978-92

year Hoover's index

1978 0.3163

1984 0.2759

1987 . 0.2241

1992 0.2003

•Hoover’s Index

1978 1984 1987 1992

Year

Figure 6: Spatial economic concentration process in the
Zhujiang River Delta
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0.3163 in 1978 to 0.2759 in 1984, with a sharp decrease in 
1987 and 1992 levelling at 0.2241 and 0.2003 respectively. 
This decrease in the concentration index indicates a general 
decline of regional disparities in the Delta under the new 
strategy instituted in 1978.

In 1978, when China implemented her new development 
strategy, the Zhujiang River Delta was undeveloped. Because 
of military considerations, only a small part of national 
capital construction investment was assigned to Guangdong 
Province (Yang 1990; Zhou 1993). Cities and counties in the 
Delta except for Guangzhou City earned a very low per capita 
GVIAO value, even lower than the average for the whole 
country. However, Guangzhou, with its superior location and 
long history of foreign trade, had developed into a unique 
economic center in the Southern China, and become a national 
base for light and textile industries. In 1978, 23 percent 
of the population in Guangzhou produced one half of the 
total GVIAO in the Delta. The Hoover index for the Delta in 
1978 was then the largest, 0.3163.

From 1978 to 1984, due to introduction of China's new 
development strategy, Shenzhen, Zhuhai and Foshan 
experienced rapid annual growth rates, while a majority of 
counties and cities showed an average growth rate (see Table 
3). But Shenzhen, Zhuhai and Foshan Cities shared so little 
in the total GVIAO, that it was impossible for them to 
counter the development of Guangzhou City and to attain a
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strong spatial effect on the economic development of the 
whole Delta in just a few years. As a result, the Hoover 
concentration index decreased about 2 percent per year to 
0.2759 in 1984, indicating that the regional disparities 
declined slowly from 1978 to 1984. The dominant role of 
Guangzhou City in the spatial economic pattern of the Delta 
still was apparent in this period.

From 1984 to 1987, the most advanced city, Guangzhou, 
grew the slowest. Its annual growth rate was 13.98 percent, 
far lower than the average rate of 23.37 percent for the 
whole Delta. At the same time, all other cities and 
counties, except for Zengcheng, Doumen, Jiangmen and Foshan, 
achieved growth rates well above average. Consequently, 
regional disparities in the Delta had a sharp (6.5 percent 
per year) decline during the period. This decline is clearly 
related to the establishment of Zhujiang River Delta 
Economic Open Zone in 1985. Only after its establishment, 
could all other cities and counties benefit from a series of 
preferiential policies, and thus could develop as rapidly as 
Shenzhen and Zhuhai.

During the period from 1987 to 1992, Hoover's 
concentration index further declines to about 0.2 by 1992 
from 0.2241 in 1987. The annual decline rate of the index 
returned to about 2.1 percent. A small change in numbers 
means much in the relative change in the spatial economic 
pattern. Because Guangzhou City maintained the lowest growth
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rate while other cities and counties, particularly those 
poorest counties, such as Zengcheng, Doumen, Kaiping,
Enping, Heshan and Gaoming, grew at a rate much faster than 
the average, regional disparities in the Delta from 1987 to 
1992 further decreased. From Table 3, it is not difficult to 
conclude that a more balanced development has been a growing 
trend in the spatial economy of the Delta.

6.4 The Future

The fourteen years of rapid economic growth has 
provided the Zhujiang River Delta with a basis for its 
future economic success and with a potentiality for a more 
balanced spatial development. Several favorable conditions 
are obvious: predominant role of secondary and tertiary 
production in generating economic growth, emerging 
specialization of industry, market-oriented commercial 
agriculture, rural industrialization (village-township 
enterprises) and urbanization, maximum utilization of 
natural and human resources, rudimentarily established 
infrastructures, and a decentralized decision-making system. 
Moreover, a well-integrated system of cities, counties, and 
towns has been established to promote the diffusion of 
benefits from the core to its periphery (Lo 1989).

However, as discussed above, the change of spatial 
economic patterns in the Delta over the past fourteen years
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were attributable primarily to the efforts of the Chinese 
government to attract foreign investment to the Delta and to 
revitalize its stagnating economy, and to the closeness 
between the Delta and Hongkong and Macao. The evidence of a 
more balanced spatial development pattern after 1985, and 
especially after 1987, indicates that investment, 
particularly foreign investment, was no longer confined to 
the SEZs (Shenzhen and Zhuhai), but began to penetrate into 
more rural counties due to their lower wages, cheaper land 
and increasingly improved investment environment. Free 
market forces, in combination with preexisting kinship or 
Hongkong business ties between the Delta and Hongkong, are 
growing to become the determinant in the Delta's locational 
patterns of economic activity. Given this trend, it is 
predictable that currently declining regional inequality in 
the Delta will continue to develop, as long as the economic 
reform and open door policy ensure it as a trial area of 
market economy. Futhermore, the unique location of the Delta 
will facilitate its development after 1997 when Hongkong 
restores to P. R. China, and after 1999 when Macao is given 
back. The Delta in particular and Guangdong Province in 
general will serve as a base "for absorbing and diffusing 
Hongkong's dynamic economic endowments and growth" (Fan, 
1995, p. 438) . When considering that the Chinese government 
intends to take Hongkong as an example of "one country, two
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systems" for Taiwan, a stably developing, fully integrated 
economy in the Zhujiang River Delta, which minimizes the 
regional inequality, can be expected.

6.5 Conclusion

By focusing on the patterns of the gross value of 
industrial and agricultural output (GVIAO), and by 
calculating and comparing Hoover's concentration indices 
over the observed years, this thesis concludes that there 
has been a general decline of regional disparities in the 
Zhujiang River Delta after 1978. However, only after 1985, 
when the Zhujiang River Delta Economic Open Zone was 
designated, and especially after 1987, can a clearly more 
balanced development pattern be identified in the spatial 
economy of the Delta. The polarized development pattern 
dominated by Guangzhou City, which characterized the spatial 
economic development of the Delta during the Maoist era, was 
gradually undermined with the deepening of China's new 
development strategy.
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CHAPTER 7
DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

China1s new development strategy has greatly influenced 
its economic development, economic structure and the spatial 
distribution of economic activities. This thesis has 
examined these impacts at the local level in the light of 
Zhujiang River Delta in Guangdong Province, southern China, 
which has become one of the most advanced areas in P. R.
China under the new strategy. The findings of this thesis 
are therefore significant not only for studying the 
economics, spatial economics and regional planning of the 
Delta, but also for understanding the spatial implications 
of China's new development strategy.

First, this thesis finds that with an average annual 
rate of 22.75 percent in the gross value of industrial and 
agricultural output (GVIAO), the overall economic growth 
performance in the Delta between 1978 and 1992 has been 
extremely strong. However, this overall figure tends to mask 
some problems, particularly imbalance between the industrial 
and agricultural sectors. Rapid expansion in the industrial 
sector was primarily ascribed to the rise of simple 
processing industries in the early stage, and to joint 
ventures, co-operative and foreign-owned enterprises in the 
late stage. This expansion, however, did not contribute much 
to production technology. Labor-intensive industries were
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associated with environmental pollution, loss of 
cultivatived land and social issues. The major categories of 
industrial production included household appliances, 
textile, clothing, food, and building materials. The 
agricultural sector grew much more slowly than the 
industrial sector. Its base lay in market-oriented 
commercial agricultural production and in village-township 
enterprises.

The fluctuating pattern of economic growth in the whole 
period can be divided into three phases: (1) the foundation
period of 1978-84, when the economy of the Delta grew from a 
weak base and was spatially concentrated in a few cities 
such as Guangzhou; (2) the transition period of 1985-86, 
when the entire Delta was designated as an Economic Open 
Zone and thus all cities and counties drastically expanded 
their economy; and (3) the period from 1987 to 1992, when 
the Delta started to develop with its self-broadening 
capabilities of economic growth, and Shenzhen-Zhuhai and 
their proximities appeared as a new economic core area.

Further, this thesis finds that rapid economic growth 
in the Delta over the past 14 years has also caused major 
shifts in the economic structure: (1) Secondary and tertiary
production rose sharply while primary production fell; (2) 
The share of light industry rapidly increased in the gross 
value of industrial output (GVIO); and (3) In the rural 
Delta, there appeared the rise of market-oriented commercial
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agricultural production and village-township enterprises and 
the transformation of functions in towns and villages.

When considering the major contributors to this strong 
performance of economic growth, this thesis suggests that 
the combination of China's coast-oriented development 
policy, the superior location of the Delta and its strong 
agricultural base formed a dynamic pattern. This explains 
the success of the Delta and its contrast with the rest of 
Guangdong Province as well as with the rest of China.

Second, this thesis finds that the spatial economic 
pattern in the Delta has changed from an one-core pattern in 
the Maoist era to a two-core pattern after 1985, as a result 
of the spatial impact of China's new development strategy. 
The old spatial economic pattern was characterized by the 
productive monopolization by Guangzhou City. The new spatial 
economic pattern displayed two cores: one in the central 
part of the Delta, and the other in the outlet of the 
Zhujiang River.

China's new development strategy has also caused a 
change in spatial relationship between the industrial and 
agricultural sectors of the Delta. While the Maoist era was 
characterized by separation of industrial cities and 
agricultural counties in spatial economy, China's new 
development strategy had led the Delta to a sectorally even 
development pattern from place to place. Free market forces 
gradually became a determinant in locating economic
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activities, and were therefore responsible for the new 
spatial relationship between the industrial and agricultural 
sectors.

Finally, this thesis finds that there was a general 
decline of regional disparities in the Zhujiang River Delta 
after 1978. However, only after 1985, when the Zhujiang 
River Delta Economic Open Zone was designated, and 
especially after 1987, could a clearly more balanced 
development pattern be identified. The polarized development 
pattern, dominated by Guangzhou City, has been gradually 
undermined by the deepening commitment to China's new 
development strategy.

This finding differs from a previous observation 
presented by Lo in 1989, who states that "spatial inequity 
in development (in the Zhujiang River Delta) persists as the 
core has advanced at a much faster pace than its periphery" 
(p. 293) . The difference of opinions partly reflects the 
difference in the methods of measurement used as well as in 
the sample selection. First of all, Lo's study employed a 
simple measure of equality, i.e., the range, while this 
thesis utilized a distributional equality measure. Simple 
measures of equality, either minimizing the maximal value or 
the range (maximal value minus minimal value), are long 
found to be very sensitive to the extreme values and 
insensitive to the distribution between the extreme values, 
and therefore can only provide a crude measure of
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measure of distributional equality. Then, in contrast to 
this thesis, Lo's study, based on an administrative 
definition, excluded the primate city of Guangzhou and the 
two Special Economic Zones (Shenzhen and Zhuhai) from the 
Zhujiang River Delta, and to a large extent restricted the 
examination of the impacts of China's new strategy only to 
rural Delta. Inevitably, an incomplete evaluation of the 
spatial disparities in the Delta was presented.

More theoretically, most previous studies have 
endeavored to fit the development of the Delta after 1978 
with some forms of regional development theories, and to 
explain the development of the regional disparities in the 
Delta within a theoretical framework. In his 1989 study, Lo 
places the development of the Zhujiang River Delta into the 
perspective of Friedmann's core-periphery theory, and argues 
that the spatial inequality of the Delta (in 1984) is a 
natural outcome of this theory, which hypothesizes four 
phases of regional growth: stage 1, of isolated enclave- 
typed spatial development; stage 2, of incipient 
industralization dominated by a single strong core 
surrounded by a periphery; stage 3, of gradual 
transformation of the core-periphery situation; and a final 
stage, stage 4, of accomplishment of a functionally 
interdependent system of cities, a completely absorbed 
intermetropolitan periphery and a full integration of the 
economy minimizing regional disparities (Friedmann 1966,



107

1972) . Obviously, Lo supports the proposition that the 
Zhujiang River Delta is in an early stage of regional 
development. However, this proposition has been rejected by 
Ouyang in a recent study. He (1993) follows some form of the 
long wave theory (Van Duijn 1983; Booth 1986; Amos 1989; 
Berry et al. 1993), and argues that spatial economy always 
proceeds from even to uneven to a higher level of even 
development. Ouyang declares that after 1984 the Zhujiang 
River Delta has entered a stage of mature, even development, 
while the rest of Guangdong Province still remains in an 
uneven development stage.

In contrast, this thesis finds that rapid economic 
growth in the Delta after 1978 is as a consequence of the 
rise of simple processing industries in the early stage, and 
of joint ventures, co-operative and foreign-owned 
enterprises in the late stage, and of rudimentary 
flourishing market-oriented commercial agricultural 
production. A relatively balanced development pattern after 
1985, and especially after 1987, reflects that investment, 
particularly foreign investment, was not longer confined to 
the SEZs (Shenzhen and Zhuhai), but began to penetrate into 
more rural counties due to their lower wages, cheaper land 
and increasingly improved investment environment. In view of 
the fact that economic expansion in the Delta is propelled 
by simple, labor-intensive and some import subsititution 
industries which rely highly on the capital, technology and
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the markets of Hongkong and Macao, it is too early to judge 
the advent of a mature economy. The current balanced 
development pattern must be considered as a temporary 
phenomenon, a premature sign in the economy. For indeed, a 
mature, even development economy can only be observed after 
a national industry is well established, and a rational 
regional division of labor and specialization comes into 
being.

However, the fourteen years of rapid economic growth 
have indeed paved the way for the Delta1s future economic 
success and provided with a potentiality for a more balanced 
spatial development. Several favorable conditions are 
obvious: predominent role of secondary and tertiary 
production in generating economic growth, emerging 
specialization of industry, market-oriented commercial 
agriculture, rural industrialization (village-township 
enterprises) and urbanization, maximum utilization of 
natural and human resources, rudimentarily established 
infrastructures, and a decentralized decision-making system. 
Moreover, a well-integrated system of cities, counties, and 
towns has been established to promote the diffusion of 
benefits from the core to its periphery (Lo 1989).

It is predictable that currently declining regional 
inequality in the Delta will continue to develop, as long as 
the economic reform and open door policy ensure it as a 
trial area of market economy. Futhermore, the unique
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location of the Delta will facilitate its development after 
1997 when Hongkong, and after 1999 when Macao, are restored 
to P. R. China. The Delta will be absorbing and diffusing 
Hongkong's dynamic economic endowments and growth. Since the 
Chinese government intends to make Hongkong an example of 
"one country, two systems" for Taiwan, a stably developing, 
fully integrated economy in the Delta, which minimizes 
regional inequality, can be expected.
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NOTES

1. This is a complicated issue, and research is extensive on 
the subject (Leung and Chan 1986; Riskin 1987; Lippit 
1987; Lakshmanan and Hua 1987; Selden 1988; Kirby and 
Cannon 1989; Phillips 1989; Learning 1989; Howard 1989; 
Cannon 1990; Chang and Kwok 1990; Yang 1990; Tsui 1991; 
Lyons 1991; Wei and Ma 1994; Fan 1995; Xie 1995). The 
findings of these studies suggest that the impacts of 
China's new development strategy at the national level 
mainly include the following. First, the Chinese economy 
has grown at approximately 10 percent per year since 
1978, and P. R. China has been recognized as one of the 
most rapidly growing countries in the world. Second, the 
Chinese economy since 1978 inspires the world first by 
the revitalized agriculture and rural secondary and 
tertiary production. In recent years, however, the 
import-substituting industry is increasingly gaining in 
importance. Moreover, foreign trade, as a barometer of 
the economic development, has increased its share in the 
gross national product from 10 percent in 1978 to over 
one-third in 1992 (National Statistical Bureau 1993). 
Third, spatially, a new growth corridor has been 
established in the coastal region. Fourth, its small 
towns strategy for urbanization has been successful in 
revitalizing the rural economy, in reducing the
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industrial-agricultural gap as well as the urban-rural 
gap in some favorable areas, and in stablizing rural 
society. Finally, China's new development strategy has 
widened regional inequality among the three major 
economic regions: the eastern, central and western (Yang 
1990; Wei and Ma 1994; Xie 1995).

2. In P. R. China, cities (shi) are normally larger than 
counties [xian). A city may consist of the city proper 
and the surrounding county/counties. That is to say, a 
county could fall within a city. But a city could never 
be located within a county. In this thesis, unless 
otherwise specified, a city refers to the city proper.

3. In Chinese statistics, industrial sector comprises 
mining, manufacturing, and utilities (electricity, 
water, and gas); agricultural sector includes farming, 
forestry, animal husbandry, and fishery.

4. In the Maoist era, rural China was organized into a 
system of communes, production bridges, and production 
teams. The first commune was established in April 1958. 
Communes were -composed of about 15,000 members with a 
considerable variability in size (Xue 1982). They were 
as organizations of political power at the grassroots 
level, responsible for "everyday farming, rural capital 
construction and industrial development, education, 
health, cultural affairs, public, security, and the full 
range of affairs for which local governments normally
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responsible" (Lippit, 1987, p. 175). A middle school and 
a hospital were typically built up in a commune. A 
commune was divided into about 30 production bridges on 
average. Production bridges were responsible for "small- 
scale industrial and capital construction projects 
(including local roads, the construction of small dams 
for irrigation and power generation, and so forth)" 
(Lippit, 1987, p. 176) . They typically had an elementary 
school and a clinic. A production bridge was further 
divided into an average of eight production teams, 
though greatly varying in size. Composed of about 30 
households, a production team was responsible for 
"everyday farming and was normally the level of income 
distribution" (Lippit, 1987, p. 175). The commune- 
production bridge-production team system was abolished 
in 1985.

5. In the reform era, households become the basic unit of 
production and management in rural China. A household 
producing only one product is called specialized 
household (zhuan ye hu). Examples of the specialist 
items in the Zhujiang River Delta are pigs, eggs, 
vegetables, fishes, and flowers.
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